

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Advances in Mathematics

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/aim



Backward dynamics of non-expanding maps in Gromov hyperbolic metric spaces



Leandro Arosio ^{a,1}, Matteo Fiacchi ^{b,2}, Lorenzo Guerini ^c, Anders Karlsson ^{d,e,*,3}

- ^a Department of Mathematics of Università di Roma "Tor Vergata", Italy
- ^b Faculty of Mathematics and Physics, University of Ljubljana, and Institute of Mathematics, Physics, and Mechanics, Slovenia
- ^c Korteweg de Vries Institute for Mathematics, University of Amsterdam, The Netherlands
- ^d Section de mathématiques, Université de Genève, Switzerland
- ^e Matematiska institutionen, Uppsala University, Sweden

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 31 October 2022 Received in revised form 7 December 2023 Accepted 23 December 2023

Available online 12 January 2024

Communicated by D. Margalit

MSC: primary 32H50 secondary 32F45, 53C23

ABSTRACT

We study the interplay between the backward dynamics of a non-expanding self-map f of a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space X and the boundary regular fixed points of f in the Gromov boundary as defined in [8]. To do so, we introduce the notion of *stable dilation* at a boundary regular fixed point of the Gromov boundary, whose value is related to the dynamical behavior of the fixed point. This theory applies in particular to holomorphic self-maps of bounded domains $\Omega \subset \mathbb{C}^q$, where Ω is either strongly pseudoconvex, convex finite type, or pseudoconvex finite type with q=2, and solves several open problems from the literature. We extend results of holomorphic self-maps of

E-mail addresses: arosio@mat.uniroma2.it (L. Arosio), matteo.fiacchi@fmf.uni-lj.si (M. Fiacchi), lorenzo.guerini92@gmail.com (L. Guerini), anders.karlsson@unige.ch (A. Karlsson).

^{*} Corresponding author.

¹ Partially supported by MIUR Excellence Department Project awarded to the Department of Mathematics, University of Rome Tor Vergata, CUP E83C18000100006.

 $^{^2}$ Partially supported by Progetto FIRB - Bando 2012 "Futuro in ricerca" prot. RBFR12W1AQ002 "Geometria Differenziale e Teoria Geometrica delle Funzioni", by the European Union (ERC Advanced grant HPDR, 101053085 to Franc Forstnerič) and the research program P1-0291 from ARIS, Republic of Slovenia.

 $^{^3}$ Partially supported by Swiss NSF grants 200021-212864, 200020-200400, and Swedish Research Council grant 104651320.

Keywords: Holomorphic dynamics Non-expanding maps Gromov hyperbolicity Horofunctions Boundary fixed points the disc $\mathbb{D}\subset\mathbb{C}$ obtained by Bracci and Poggi-Corradini in [14,27,28]. In particular, with our geometric approach we are able to answer a question, open even for the unit ball $\mathbb{B}^q\subset\mathbb{C}^q$ (see [5,26]), namely that for holomorphic parabolic self-maps any escaping backward orbit with bounded step always converges to a point in the boundary.

© 2024 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Inc. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Contents

1.	Introduction	2
2.	Preliminaries	7
	2.1. Gromov hyperbolicity	7
	2.2. Horofunctions	9
	2.3. Forward dynamics of elliptic maps	13
3.	Behavior of the dilation at a BRFP under iterates	14
	3.1. The case of equivalent compactifications	19
4.	Stable dilation at a BRFP	21
5.	Backward orbits with bounded step converging to a repelling BRFP	27
6.	Backward Denjoy-Wolff theorem	34
Refere	ences	38

1. Introduction

The study of dynamics of a holomorphic self-map of the unit disk $f: \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{D}$ goes back to Julia [22] who remarked that the case where f has a fixed point p could be easily treated using the Schwarz lemma: either every forward orbit converges to p or f is an elliptic automorphism. The situation when f has no fixed point is more interesting and was described by Wolff and Denjoy in [18,31]. Their celebrated theorem shows that if f has no fixed point, then there exists a point $\zeta \in \partial \mathbb{D}$, called the Denjoy-Wolff point of f, such that every forward orbit converges to ζ . Such result was later generalized to various bounded domains in several complex variables: in particular, Hervé [21] proved it for the unit ball $\mathbb{B}^q \subset \mathbb{C}^q$, and Abate proved it for bounded strongly pseudoconvex domains:

Theorem 1.1 ([2]). Let $f: \Omega \to \Omega$ be a holomorphic self-map of a bounded strongly pseudoconvex domain $\Omega \subset \mathbb{C}^q$. If f admits an escaping orbit, then there exists a point $\zeta \in \partial \Omega$ such that every forward orbit converges to ζ .

We call an orbit *escaping* if it eventually exits any given compact set in X. To prove Theorem 1.1, Abate exploited the non-expansivity of holomorphic maps w.r.t. the Kobayashi distance k_{Ω} and proved a "Wolff lemma", showing that a forward orbit is contained in a subset (a *big horosphere*) whose closure intersects the boundary in only one point. Notice that once one proves that a forward orbit converges to a point in the

boundary, it is immediate to show that every orbit has to converge to the same point, since the Kobayashi distance between $f^n(z)$ and $f^n(w)$ is bounded by $k_{\Omega}(z, w)$.

The metric nature of Denjoy–Wolff theorems became even more apparent with the work of Beardon [11], who proved (with a technical assumption) a Denjoy–Wolff theorem for non-expanding self-maps of a proper metric space X with a Hausdorff compactification \overline{X} which satisfies a hyperbolicity condition at the boundary called Axiom II. The full Denjoy–Wolff theorem in this setting was later proved by the fourth-named author [23]. The proof is again based on a Wolff lemma,⁴ and on a result by Calka [17] which asserts that the orbits of a non-expanding self-map of a proper metric space are either all relatively compact, or all escaping.

If the metric space is Gromov hyperbolic, then its Gromov compactification satisfies Axiom II, and thus one has the following result.

Theorem 1.2 ([23]). Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map of a proper Gromov hyperbolic metric space X. Then either

- i) every forward orbit of f is relatively compact, or
- ii) there exists a point ζ in the Gromov boundary $\partial_G X$ such that every forward orbit converges to ζ .

Since by Balogh-Bonk [10] strongly pseudoconvex domains of \mathbb{C}^q endowed with the Kobayashi distance are Gromov hyperbolic, and since the Gromov compactification is equivalent to the Euclidean compactification, this generalizes Abate's result. It also, together with all the results below of the present paper, applies to a very different setting, namely to homogeneous, order-preserving maps of proper convex cones in nonlinear Perron-Frobenius theory [25]. Such maps induce non-expanding maps in Hilbert's metric on a cross-section of the cone. This cross-section is Gromov hyperbolic for example when it is strictly convex and \mathbb{C}^2 -smooth [24,13]. For context let us also remark that the literature on non-expanding maps is vast, see e.g. [20].

Going back to the case of a holomorphic self-map of the unit disk $f: \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{D}$, Bracci [14] and Poggi-Corradini [27,28] independently started the study of the backward dynamics of f and its interplay with boundary regular fixed points. The map f is not necessarily invertible, however it makes sense to study its backward dynamics by looking at its backward orbits, that is sequences $(z_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ such that $f(z_n) = z_{n-1}$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$. The step of a backward orbit (z_n) is defined as

$$\sigma_1 := \sup_n k_{\mathbb{D}}(z_n, z_{n+1}) \in (0, +\infty],$$

where k denotes the Kobayashi distance.

 $^{^4}$ In the same paper [23] a different proof is also given, not based on a Wolff lemma.

The map f does not necessarily extend holomorphically (or even continuously) to the boundary of the disc, yet there is a notion of fixed point ζ at the boundary which is natural in this context, and comes with a positive real number which is a sort of derivative of f at ζ . A point $\zeta \in \partial \mathbb{D}$ is a boundary regular fixed point (BRFP for short) if the non-tangential limit of f at ζ is ζ , and if the dilation λ_{ζ} defined by

$$\log \lambda_{\zeta} := \liminf_{z \to \zeta} k_{\mathbb{D}}(0, z) - k_{\mathbb{D}}(0, f(z))$$
(1.1)

is finite. The dilation λ_{ζ} at a BRFP has an interesting interpretation: by the Julia–Wolff–Carathéodory theorem (see e.g. [1]) λ_{ζ} is equal to the non-tangential limit as $z \to \zeta$ of both the derivative f'(z) and the incremental ratio (f(z) - 1)/(z - 1).

A BRFP is attracting if $\lambda_{\zeta} < 1$, indifferent if $\lambda_{\zeta} = 1$, and repelling if $\lambda_{\zeta} > 1$. This allows to classify holomorphic self-maps of $\mathbb D$ as follows: f is elliptic if it has a fixed point in $\mathbb D$. If f is not elliptic, then one can show that its Denjoy-Wolff point ζ is a BRFP, which cannot be repelling. We then say that f is parabolic if ζ is indifferent, and that f is hyperbolic if ζ is attracting.

The backward dynamics of f is described by the following two results. The first result shows the existence of backward orbits with bounded step converging to a given repelling BRFP.

Theorem 1.3 ([27]). Let $f: \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{D}$ be a holomorphic self-map, and let η be a repelling BRFP. Then there exists a backward orbit (z_n) converging radially to η with step $\log \lambda_n$.

Poggi-Corradini used Theorem 1.3 to construct canonical pre-models (or Poincaré maps) associated with repelling BRFPs. The proof of Poggi-Corradini of Theorem 1.3 was generalized to the ball by Ostapyuk [26], and to strongly convex domains by Abate–Raissy [4,5], in both cases with the additional assumption that the BRFP is isolated. A proof without such assumption was later given in the ball in [9], and in strongly convex domains in [6]. In [9] and [6] this result was then used to develop a theory of canonical pre-models in several complex variables.

The second result can be thought of as a backward version of the Denjoy-Wolff theorem. Notice that relatively compact backward orbits are trivial and can only exist if the map is elliptic (see Proposition 6.2).

Theorem 1.4 ([14,28]). Let $f: \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{D}$ be a holomorphic self-map, and let (z_n) be a backward orbit with bounded step. If (z_n) is not relatively compact, then it converges to a BRFP $\eta \in \partial \mathbb{D}$. Moreover, we have the following dichotomy: either

- i) η is repelling with dilation satisfying $\log \lambda_{\zeta} \leq \sigma_1$, and (z_n) converges to η non-tangentially, or
- ii) η is indifferent, f is parabolic and η is its Denjoy-Wolff point, and (z_n) converges to η tangentially.

Theorem 1.4 was applied by Bracci [14] to study boundary fixed points of commuting self-map of the disk. Theorem 1.4 had partial generalizations in several variables: Ostapyuk [26] treated the case of the ball \mathbb{B}^q and Abate–Raissy considered strongly convex domains [4,5]. In both cases convergence to a BRFP was established for hyperbolic maps and for elliptic maps which admit a point p such that every forward orbit converges to p, also called strongly elliptic maps. The question whether for a parabolic self-map every non-relatively compact backward orbit with bounded step converges to a point of the boundary remained open even in the ball \mathbb{B}^q , see [26, Question 6.2.3], and [5, Remark 2.4]: "[...] Thus the behavior of backward orbits for parabolic self-maps is still not understood, even (as far as we know) in the unit ball of \mathbb{C}^n . Theorem 1.6 below gives a positive answer to this question.

In this paper we show that, as in the forward dynamics case, the holomorphic structure does not play a relevant role in Theorems 1.3 and 1.4. Indeed, we generalize both results to the case of a non-expanding self-map $f \colon X \to X$ of a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. To do so, one first needs to define the concepts of dilation and BRFP in this setting. This has been done in [8], under the additional assumption that the Gromov compactification of the metric space X is equivalent to the horofunction compactification. Under this assumption the authors prove in [8] a generalization of the classical Julia Lemma to the setting of non-expanding maps (see Theorem 2.19 below). As a consequence it is showed that the dilation introduced by Abate for holomorphic maps of strongly convex domains is the right notion also in this context: the dilation $\lambda_{\zeta,p}$ at a BRFP ζ is defined as

$$\log \lambda_{\zeta,p}(f) := \liminf_{x \to \zeta} d(x,p) - d(f(x),p),$$

where p is a given base-point. The dilation does not depend on the chosen base-point.

However, if the metric space X does not satisfy the assumption of equivalence of the two compactifications, then this definition of dilation fails to detect the attracting/indifferent/repelling character of the BRFP, as one can construct an example of a space X with a hyperbolic isometry whose dilation is strictly less than 1 at both the fixed points at the boundary (see Example 4.2). We show that this issue disappears if one considers instead the *stable dilation* Λ_{ζ} defined as

$$\log \Lambda_{\zeta} := \lim_{n \to +\infty} \frac{\log \lambda_{\zeta,p}(f^n)}{n}.$$

The limit in the above definition exists and is finite thanks to the results in Section 3 studying the behavior of the dilation $\lambda_{\zeta,p}$ under iteration of f. In Section 4 we prove that, even if the Gromov and horofunction compactifications are not equivalent, one can still prove an approximate Julia lemma (see Lemma 3.1), with an error depending only on the Gromov constant of the space X. As consequence we will show that the stable dilation enjoys all the expected properties, for instance if the map f is non-elliptic, then its

Denjoy-Wolff point is the only BRFP with stable dilation ≤ 1 . Thus the stable dilation can be used to define attracting/indifferent/repelling BRFPs. Moreover we show that the stable dilation equals the dilation if the Gromov and horofunction compactifications are equivalent.

Before stating our two main results, we need a last definition. If (x_n) is a backward orbit with bounded step, then for all $m \ge 1$ set $\sigma_m(x_n) := \lim_{n \to +\infty} d(x_{n+m}, x_n)$. The backward step rate of (x_n) is then defined as

$$b(x_n) := \lim_{m \to +\infty} \sigma_m(x_n)/m.$$

This number plays an important role in understanding the dynamics of (x_n) . Section 5 is devoted to the proof of the first main result, generalizing Theorem 1.3.

Theorem 1.5. Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic space, and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. Assume that $\eta \in \partial_G X$ is a repelling BRFP with stable dilation $\Lambda_{\eta} > 1$. Then there exists a backward orbit (x_n) converging to ζ with backward step rate $b(x_n) = \log \Lambda_n$.

It is easy to construct an example where no backward orbit (x_n) converging to ζ has step $\sigma_1(x_n) = \log \Lambda_{\zeta}$, (for instance the backward orbits of Example 4.2). Similarly as in [9] and [6] one constructs the backward orbit (x_n) as the limit of an iterative process with stopping time prescribed by a horosphere centered at the BRFP ζ . The main novelty with respect to the previous proofs is the use of Gromov's four-point condition to show that this iterative process converges.

The second main result, generalizing Theorem 1.4, is proved in Section 6. An elliptic map is $strongly\ elliptic$ if the union of the ω -limits of its forward orbits (the $limit\ retract$ of f) is relatively compact in X, otherwise it is $weakly\ elliptic$. Notice that this definition agrees with the one previously given for holomorphic maps.

Theorem 1.6. Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic space, and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map, not weakly elliptic. Let (x_n) be a backward orbit with bounded step. If (x_n) is not relatively compact, then it converges to a BRFP $\eta \in \partial_G X$. Moreover, we have the following dichotomy: either

- i) $b(x_n) > 0$, η is repelling with stable dilation satisfying $\log \Lambda_{\zeta} = b(x_n)$, and (z_n) is a discrete quasigeodesic converging to η inside a geodesic region, or
- ii) $b(x_n) = 0$, f is parabolic, η is the Denjoy-Wolff point of f, and (z_n) converges to η avoiding an horosphere $\{h_{a,p} \leq c\}$ centered in a point a of the horofunction boundary associated with η .

This answers⁵ positively [7, Question 9.6]. It is interesting to notice that the available proofs of the Denjoy-Wolff theorem do not appear to work when applied to backward orbits. In particular, the classical proof based the Wolff lemma cannot work since the Wolff lemma does not hold for backward orbits with bounded step, as shown by the following counterexample given by Poggi-Corradini in [28]: the parabolic holomorphic self-map $f(z) = \sqrt{z^2 - 1}$ of the upper half-plane has the backward orbit with bounded step $(\sqrt{n+i})$ converging to the Denjoy-Wolff point ∞ and eventually leaving any horosphere centered at ∞ . On the other side, the proof of Theorem 1.6 may be easily adapted to forward dynamics to give an alternative proof of the Denjoy-Wolff theorem in proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric spaces, different from the two proofs in [23]. The crucial point of the proof of Theorem 1.6 is that the backward step rate of (x_n) is strictly positive if and only if (x_n) is a discrete quasigeodesic. Hence, if $b(x_n) > 0$, we can exploit Gromov's shadowing lemma and obtain convergence of (x_n) to a repelling BRFP, inside a geodesic region. If $b(x_n) = 0$, we show that f cannot be strongly elliptic or hyperbolic, hence it has to be parabolic. The proof is then complete, since we show in Section 4 that the limit points of a backward orbit with bounded step are BRFPs with stable dilation \leq 1. Hence the only limit point is the Denjoy-Wolff point of f. If the map f is weakly elliptic, then we cannot exclude that a backward orbit with bounded step could have limit set larger than a point and contained in the intersection of the Gromov boundary of X with the closure of the limit retract of f.

Notice that Theorems 1.5 and 1.6 can be applied to holomorphic self-maps of bounded strongly pseudoconvex domains in \mathbb{C}^q , to smoothly bounded convex domains of finite D'Angelo type in \mathbb{C}^q , and to smoothly bounded pseudoconvex domains of finite D'Angelo type in \mathbb{C}^2 . The Gromov compactification is equivalent to the Euclidean compactifications in all those cases (see respectively [10], [32] and [19]).

2. Preliminaries

We start reviewing some basic definitions and results which we will need in the following sections.

2.1. Gromov hyperbolicity

Definition 2.1. Let $\delta > 0$. A proper geodesic metric space (X, d) is δ -hyperbolic if for every geodesic triangle, any side is contained in the δ -neighborhood of the union of the two other sides. The space (X, d) is *Gromov hyperbolic* if it is δ -hyperbolic for some δ .

Definition 2.2 (Gromov compactification). Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Let $\mathcal{R}(X)$ denote the set of geodesic rays in X. On $\mathcal{R}(X)$, the

⁵ Given a holomorphic map $f: \mathbb{B}^q \to \mathbb{B}^q$, if a backward orbit with bounded step converges to the Denjoy–Wolff point, then its associated canonical model is parabolic.

relation

$$\gamma \sim_r \sigma \iff \gamma \text{ and } \sigma \text{ are asymptotic}$$

is an equivalence relation. The *Gromov boundary* of X is defined as $\partial_G X := \mathcal{R}(X)/_{\sim_r}$. The *Gromov compactification* of X is the set $\overline{X}^G := X \sqcup \partial_G X$ endowed with a suitable compact metrizable topology (see e.g. [15, Chapter III.H]).

Remark 2.3. There is an alternative definition of Gromov hyperbolic spaces. If (X, d) is a metric space, the *Gromov product* of x, y w.r.t. z is defined as

$$(x,y)_z := \frac{1}{2}(d(x,z) + d(y,z) - d(x,y)).$$

We say that the space (X, d) satisfies the Gromov four-point condition with constant $C \geq 0$ if

$$(x,y)_w \ge \min\{(x,z)_w, (y,z)_w\} - C, \quad \forall w, x, y, z \in X.$$

Let X be a proper geodesic metric space. If X is δ -hyperbolic then it satisfies the Gromov four-point condition with $C = 8\delta$. Conversely, if X satisfies the Gromov four-point condition with constant $C \ge 0$, then it is 4C-hyperbolic (see e.g. [16, Proposition 3.6]).

Definition 2.4. Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic metric space. Fix $A \geq 1$, $B \geq 0$. Let $I \subset \mathbb{R}$ a closed (possibly unbounded) interval. A map $\gamma \colon I \to X$ is a (A,B)-quasi-geodesic if for every $s,t \geq 0$

$$A^{-1}|t-s| - B \le d(\gamma(s), \gamma(t)) \le A|t-s| + B.$$

If $I = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ (resp. \mathbb{R}) we say that γ is a (A, B)-quasi-geodesic ray (resp. line). A sequence $(x_n)_{n\geq 0}$ is a discrete (A, B)-quasi-geodesic ray if for every $n, m \geq 0$

$$A^{-1}|n-m| - B \le d(x_n, x_m) \le A|n-m| + B.$$

Similarly one can define discrete quasi-geodesics lines $(x_n)_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}$. By [8, Remark 6.22] a discrete (A, B)-quasi-geodesic ray can be interpolated with a (A, A + B)-quasi-geodesic ray.

If the metric space (X, d) is Gromov hyperbolic, then (A, B)-quasi-geodesics are "shadowed" by actual geodesics as the following fundamental result shows (for a proof, see e.g. [16, Théorème 3.1, p. 41]). Denote by $d_{\mathcal{H}}$ the Hausdorff distance.

Theorem 2.5 (Gromov's shadowing lemma). Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic δ -hyperbolic metric space. Let $\sigma: [0,+\infty) \to X$ be a (A,B)-quasi-geodesic ray. Then there exist a geodesic ray $\gamma: [0,+\infty) \to X$ such that $\gamma(0) = \sigma(0)$ and such that

$$d_{\mathcal{H}}(\gamma, \sigma) \leq C(\delta, A, B).$$

As a consequence, if α and β are two quasi-geodesic rays with the same endpoint in $\partial_G X$, then their Hausdorff distance $d_{\mathcal{H}}(\alpha, \beta)$ is bounded.

Let $f \colon X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map of a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. The concepts of geodesic regions/geodesic limits were introduced in [8], generalizing classical concepts in complex analysis: Stolz regions/non-tangential limits in the disk $\mathbb{D} \subset \mathbb{C}$, and Koranyi regions/K-limits in the ball $\mathbb{B}^q \subset \mathbb{C}^q$ and in strongly convex domains (see e.g. [1]). The same is true for the concepts of dilation and boundary regular fixed point that will be introduced later on.

Definition 2.6 (Geodesic region). Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Given R > 0 and a geodesic ray $\gamma \in \mathcal{R}(X)$, the geodesic region $A(\gamma, R)$ is the open subset of X of the form

$$A(\gamma, R) := \{ x \in X \colon d(x, \gamma) < R \}.$$

The point $[\gamma] \in \partial_G X$ is called the *vertex* of the geodesic region.

Definition 2.7 (Geodesic limit). Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space and let Y be a Hausdorff topological space. Let $f: X \to Y$ a map, and let $\eta \in \partial_G X$, $\xi \in Y$. We say that f has geodesic limit ξ at η if for every sequence (x_n) converging to η contained in a geodesic region with vertex η , the sequence $(f(x_n))$ converges to ξ .

2.2. Horofunctions

Definition 2.8 (Horofunction compactification). Let (X, d) be a proper metric space. Let $C_*(X)$ be the quotient of C(X) by the subspace of constant functions. Given $f \in C(X)$, we denote its equivalence class by $\overline{f} \in C_*(X)$.

Consider the embedding

$$i_H: X \longrightarrow C_*(X)$$

which sends a point $x \in X$ to the equivalence class of the function $d_x \colon y \mapsto d(x,y)$. The horofunction compactification \overline{X}^H of X is the closure of $i_H(X)$ in $C_*(X)$. The horofunction boundary of X is the (compact) set

$$\partial_H X := \overline{X}^H \setminus i_H(X).$$

Let $a \in \partial_H X$. An horofunction centered at $a \in \partial_H X$ is an element $h \in C(X)$ satisfying $\bar{h} = a$. For every $p \in X$, the unique horofunction centered at a and vanishing at p is denoted by $h_{a,p}$. Let $c \in \mathbb{R}$. The level set $\{h_{a,p} < c\}$ (or $\{h_{a,p} \le c\}$) is called a horosphere (or horoball) centered at a.

Let γ be a geodesic ray. The Busemann function $B_{\gamma}: X \times X \to \mathbb{R}$ associated with γ is defined as

$$B_{\gamma}(x,y) := \lim_{t \to +\infty} d(x,\gamma(t)) - d(\gamma(t),y).$$

For all $y \in X$, the function $x \mapsto B_{\gamma}(x,y)$ is a horofunction, and its class $\overline{B}_{\gamma} \in \partial_H X$ does not depend on $y \in X$.

The following results show how the Gromov and horofunction compactifications are related on a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Given $A \subset X$, we denote by \overline{A}^G the closure of A in the Gromov compactification.

Proposition 2.9 ([30, Proposition 4.6]). Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. There exists a continuous map $\Phi: \overline{X}^H \to \overline{X}^G$ such that $\mathrm{id}_X = \Phi \circ i_H$, where $i_H: X \to \overline{X}^H$ denotes the embedding of the space X into the horofunction compactification.

Proposition 2.10 ([30, Proposition 4.4]). Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space, and let $p \in X$. Given $a, b \in \partial_H X$, we have $\Phi(a) = \Phi(b)$ if and only if

$$\sup_{x \in X} |h_{a,p}(x) - h_{b,p}(x)| \le M, \quad \text{for some } M > 0.$$

Furthermore if the space is δ -hyperbolic and $\Phi(a) = \Phi(b)$, then we can choose $M = 2\delta$.

Proposition 2.11. [8] Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space, and let $p \in X$, $a \in \partial_H X$, $\eta = \Phi(a) \in \partial_G X$. Then

- i) for all $c \in \mathbb{R}$, we have $\overline{\{h_{a,p} \leq c\}}^G \cap \partial_G X = \{\eta\};$
- ii) $\bigcap_{c \in \mathbb{R}} \overline{\{h_{a,p} \leq c\}}^G = \{\eta\}$, and thus if (x_n) is a sequence in X such that $h_{a,p}(x_n) \rightarrow \mathbb{R}$ $-\infty$, then $x_n \to \eta$;
- iii) if (x_n) is a sequence converging to η inside a geodesic region, then $h_{a,p}(x_n) \to -\infty$.

The main tool to generalize the classical Julia Lemma to non-expanding maps is the following lemma.

Lemma 2.12. [8, Lemma 6.14] Let (X,d) be a proper metric space and $f: X \to X$ a non-expanding map. Let $p \in X$. Assume that there exists a sequence (w_n) in X such that

- (1) $w_n \underset{n \to \infty}{\to} a \in \partial_H X$, (2) $f(w_n) \underset{n \to \infty}{\to} b \in \partial_H X$, (3) $d(p, w_n) d(p, f(w_n)) \underset{n \to \infty}{\to} A < +\infty$.

Then

$$h_{b,p} \circ f \le h_{a,p} + A. \tag{2.1}$$

Definition 2.13 (Dilation). Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map. Given $\eta \in \partial_G X$, the dilation of f at η with respect to the base point $p \in X$ as the number $\lambda_{\eta,p} > 0$ defined by

$$\log \lambda_{\eta,p} = \liminf_{z \to \eta} d(z,p) - d(f(z),p).$$

Remark 2.14. It is easy to see that $\log \lambda_{\eta,p} > -\infty$, and that the condition $\lambda_{\eta,p} < +\infty$ is independent on the choice of the base point $p \in X$. Indeed If, $p, q \in X$,

$$\log \lambda_{\eta,q} \le \log \lambda_{\eta,p} + 2d(p,q).$$

Proposition 2.15. [8, Proposition 6.15 and 6.16] Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map. Let $p \in X$ and $\eta \in \partial_G X$ such that $\lambda_{\eta,p} < +\infty$. Then there exists $\xi \in \partial_G X$ such that f has geodesic limit ξ at η . Moreover, if (x_n) is a sequence in X converging to η such that the sequence $d(x_n, p) - d(f(x_n), p)$ is bounded from above, then $f(x_n)$ converges to ξ .

Proof. We recall the proof since it will be relevant in what follows. Let (x_n) be a sequence converging to η such that $d(x_n, p) - d(f(x_n), p) \leq A$, with $A \in \mathbb{R}$. Up to extracting subsequences we may assume that $x_n \to a \in \partial_H X$ and $f(x_n) \to b \in \partial_H X$, where $\Phi(a) = \eta$. Then by Lemma 2.12 we have that

$$h_{b,p} \circ f \leq h_{a,p} + A.$$

Let now (w_n) be a sequence converging to η inside a geodesic region. Then by Proposition 2.11 iii) we have that $h_{a,p}(w_n) \to -\infty$, and thus $h_{b,p}(f(w_n)) \to -\infty$. This means that $(f(w_n))$ is eventually contained in a horosphere centered in b, and thus by Proposition 2.11 we have that $f(w_n) \to \Phi(b) \in \partial_G X$. \square

Definition 2.16 (Boundary regular fixed points). Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. We say that a point $\eta \in \partial_G X$ is a boundary regular fixed point (BRFP for short) if $\lambda_{\eta,p} < +\infty$ and if f has geodesic limit η at η .

Lemma 2.17. Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map, let $p \in X$ and let $\eta \in \partial_G X$ be a BRFP. Suppose that (x_n) is a sequence in X converging to η and such that

$$\lim \sup_{n \to \infty} d(p, x_n) - d(p, f(x_n)) = A < +\infty.$$

Then for any other $q \in X$ it holds

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} d(q, x_n) - d(q, f(x_n)) \le A + 2\delta.$$

If moreover \overline{X}^H is equivalent to \overline{X}^G , then

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} d(q, x_n) - d(q, f(x_n)) \le A.$$

Proof. Since η is a BRFP, by Proposition 2.15 the sequence $(f(x_n))$ converges to η . Let (w_k) be a subsequence of (x_n) such that

$$d(q, w_k) - d(q, f(w_k)) \stackrel{k \to \infty}{\longrightarrow} \limsup_{n \to \infty} d(q, x_n) - d(q, f(x_n)).$$

Up to extracting further we can assume that there exist $a, b \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta)$ such that $w_k \to a$, $f(w_k) \to b$. We have

$$\begin{split} &\left(d(q, w_k) - d(q, f(w_k))\right) - \left(d(p, w_k) - d(p, f(w_k))\right) \\ &= \left(d(q, w_k) - d(p, w_k)\right) - \left(d(q, f(w_k)) - d(p, f(w_k))\right) \stackrel{k \to \infty}{\longrightarrow} h_{a,p}(q) - h_{b,p}(q) \le 2\delta, \end{split}$$

where in the last inequality we used Proposition 2.10. The proof of the last statement is similar. \Box

Remark 2.18. Hence if η is a BRFP, then for all $p, q \in X$

$$|\log \lambda_{\eta,p} - \log \lambda_{\eta,q}| \le 2\delta.$$

If $\overline{X}^H \simeq \overline{X}^G$ the previous lemma shows that the dilation $\lambda_{\eta,p}$ is independent of the base-point p, and will thus be denoted λ_{η} in what follows (cf. [8, Proposition 6.30])).

A direct generalization of the Julia lemma is obtained in [8, Theorem 6.28] on proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric spaces such that the Gromov compactification of X is equivalent to the horofunction compactification of X.

Theorem 2.19 (Metric Julia lemma). Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space such that \overline{X}^H is equivalent to \overline{X}^G . Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map. Let $\eta \in \partial_G X$ and $p \in X$ be such that $\lambda_{\eta,p} < +\infty$. Let $\xi \in \partial_G X$ be the geodesic limit of f at η . Then

$$h_{\eta,p} \circ f \le h_{\xi,p} + \log \lambda_{\eta,p}. \tag{2.2}$$

2.3. Forward dynamics of elliptic maps

A result of Calka shows that an interesting dynamical dichotomy holds for non-expanding self-maps of proper metric spaces: orbits are either bounded or *escaping* (that is, there are no bounded subsequences).

Theorem 2.20. [17] Let (X, d) a proper metric space and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. If a forward orbit $(f^n(x))$ is unbounded, then $d(f^n(x), x) \to +\infty$.

Definition 2.21. Let $f: X \to X$ a non-expanding self-map of a proper metric space. We say that f is *elliptic* if it has a bounded orbit, or equivalently, if every orbit is bounded.

Definition 2.22. Let $f: X \to X$ a non-expanding self-map of a proper metric space, and let $x \in X$. The ω -limit of f at x, denoted $\omega_f(x)$, is the limit set of the forward orbit $(f^n(x))$, that is the set of limits points of the sequence $(f^n(x))$. We denote

$$\omega_f := \bigcup_{x \in X} \omega_f(x).$$

The following result is classical in the context of holomorphic self-maps of taut manifolds, see Abate [1] (see also Bedford [12]). Abate's proof adapts immediately to the case of non-expanding maps of a proper metric space. A proof in the non-expanding case of points (i) and (ii) in the theorem below is given in Lemmens-Nussbaum [25].

Theorem 2.23. Let (X,d) a proper metric space and let $f: X \to X$ be an elliptic non-expanding map.

- i) There exists a subsequence of iterates (f^{n_k}) converging uniformly on compact subsets to a non-expanding retraction $r: X \to X$ whose image is ω_f .
- ii) $f(\omega_f) = \omega_f$ and $f|_{\omega_f}$ is an isometry of ω_f .
- iii) Every limit point $h: X \to X$ of the sequence (f^n) is of the form

$$h = \gamma \circ r$$
,

where γ is an isometry of ω_f .

Remark 2.24. Being a retract of a Hausdorff space, ω_f is a closed subset of X.

Definition 2.25. We call ω_f the *limit retract* of the map f. An elliptic non-expanding selfmap is *strongly elliptic* if the limit retract is compact, and is *weakly elliptic* otherwise.

Remark 2.26. When X is a complete hyperbolic complex domain in \mathbb{C}^q endowed with the Kobayashi distance and the map f is holomorphic, the limit retract is a holomorphic

retract. Since every holomorphic retract is a complex submanifold of X, it is compact if and only if it is a point. Hence Definition 2.25 agrees with the one given by Abate–Raissy in [4].

We end this section recalling an interesting property of images of non-expanding retracts.

Definition 2.27. Let (X, d) be a metric space. A subset $Z \subset X$ is a non-expanding retract if it is the image of a non-expanding retraction $\rho: X \to X$.

Remark 2.28. Endow a non-expanding retract Z of X with the metric d' induced from d. Then the metric space (Z, d') is geodesic since for all geodesic γ in X connecting points $x, y \in Z$ the composition $\rho \circ \gamma$ is a geodesic in Z connecting x and y. Moreover Z is a closed subset of X and thus (Z, d') is proper. If X is Gromov hyperbolic, then also Z is Gromov hyperbolic. The inclusion $i \colon (Z, d') \to (X, d)$ is an isometric embedding of proper geodesic Gromov spaces and thus by [15, Theorem 3.9, Chapter III.H], it extends to a topological embedding $i \colon \overline{Z}^G \to \overline{X}^G$.

3. Behavior of the dilation at a BRFP under iterates

In this section we study how the dilation at a BRFP changes when we iterate the map f. This will be relevant in Section 4 when we introduce the concept of stable dilation.

We start showing that an approximate Julia Lemma holds even if the Gromov and horofunction compactifications are not equivalent. Moreover the "error" depends only on the Gromov constant δ .

Lemma 3.1 (δ -Julia Lemma). Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic δ -hyperbolic metric space and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. Let $\eta \in \partial_G X$ and $p \in X$ be such that $\lambda_{\eta,p} < +\infty$. Let $\xi \in \partial_G X$ be the geodesic limit of f at η . Then, if $a \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta)$ and $b \in \Phi^{-1}(\xi)$, we have

$$h_{b,p} \circ f \le h_{a,p} + \log \lambda_{\eta,p} + 4\delta.$$

Proof. Let (x_n) be a sequence in X converging to η and such that $d(x_n, p) - d(f(x_n), p) \to \log \lambda_{\eta, p}$. By Proposition 2.15 we have that $(f(x_n))$ converges to ξ . Up to extracting subsequences, we may assume that $x_n \to a_0 \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta)$ and $f(x_n) \to b_0 \in \Phi^{-1}(\xi)$. By Lemma 2.12 we have

$$h_{b_0,p} \circ f \le h_{a_0,p} + \log \lambda_{\eta,p}$$

Now if $a \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta)$ and $b \in \Phi^{-1}(\xi)$, by Proposition 2.10 we have, for all $x \in X$,

$$h_{a_0,p}(x) \le h_{a,p}(x) + 2\delta$$

and

$$h_{b,p}(f(x)) \le h_{b_0,p}(f(x)) + 2\delta$$

which implies

$$h_{b,p}(f(x)) \le h_{a,p}(x) + \log \lambda_{p,p} + 4\delta.$$

With this tool in hand, we can prove the main result of this section.

Proposition 3.2. Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map. Let $p \in X$ and let η be a BRFP. Then for all $n \geq 2$ the point η is also a BRFP for the map f^n . Moreover, the sequence $(\frac{1}{n} \log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n))$ is bounded.

The proof requires several preliminary results.

Lemma 3.3. Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic δ -hyperbolic metric space and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. Let $\eta \in \partial_G X$ be a BRFP and let $\gamma: [0, +\infty) \to X$ be a geodesic ray such that $\gamma(+\infty) = \eta$. Then

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(t), \gamma(0)) - d(f(\gamma(t)), \gamma(0)) \le \log \lambda_{\eta, \gamma(0)} + 4\delta,$$

and for all $p \in X$,

$$\limsup_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(t), p) - d(f(\gamma(t)), p) \le \log \lambda_{\eta, p} + 8\delta.$$

Proof. Notice that $d(\gamma(t), \gamma(0)) - d(f(\gamma(t)), \gamma(0))$ is non-decreasing in t, hence its limit exists. Let $a \in \partial_H X$ the Busemann point of γ . By the δ -Julia Lemma 3.1 we have, for all $t \geq 0$,

$$h_{a,\gamma(0)}(f(\gamma(t))) - h_{a,\gamma(0)}(\gamma(t)) \le \log \lambda_{\eta,\gamma(0)} + 4\delta.$$

Since $h_{a,\gamma(0)}(f(\gamma(t))) \ge -d(f(\gamma(t)),\gamma(0))$ and $h_{a,\gamma(0)}(\gamma(t)) = -t$, it follows that

$$t - d(f(\gamma(t)), \gamma(0)) \le \log \lambda_{\eta, \gamma(0)} + 4\delta.$$

The result now follows from Lemma 2.17. \square

Lemma 3.4. Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic δ -hyperbolic metric space and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. Let $\eta \in \partial_G X$ be a BRFP and let $\gamma: [0, +\infty) \to X$ be a geodesic ray such that $\gamma(+\infty) = \eta$. Then there exists $T \geq 0$ such that $f \circ \gamma: [T, +\infty) \to X$ is a $(1, 4\delta + 2)$ -quasi-geodesic with endpoint η .

Proof. First of all, since f is non-expanding we have for each $t_1, t_2 \geq 0$

$$d(f(\gamma(t_1)), f(\gamma(t_2))) \le |t_1 - t_2|$$

Let $T \geq 0$ such that for each $t \geq T$ we have

$$\log \lambda_{\eta,\gamma(0)} - 1 \le t - d(f(\gamma(t)), \gamma(0))) \le \log \lambda_{\eta,\gamma(0)} + 4\delta + 1.$$

Now for each $T \leq t_1 \leq t_2$ we have

$$d(f(\gamma(t_1)), f(\gamma(t_2))) \ge d(f(\gamma(t_2)), \gamma(0)) - d(f(\gamma(t_1)), \gamma(0)) \ge t_2 - t_1 - 4\delta - 2.$$

The endpoint of $f \circ \gamma$ is η since by assumption f has geodesic limit η at η . \square

Proof of Proposition 3.2. First of all notice that by Remark 2.14, if we prove the result for a given base-point p, then it holds for all base-points. Let γ be a geodesic ray with endpoint η , and set $p := \gamma(0)$. Denote $a_n := \log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n)$. By Lemma 3.4 there exists $T \geq 0$ such that the curve $\sigma := f \circ \gamma$ is a $(1, 4\delta + 2)$ -quasi-geodesic when $t \geq T$, and $\sigma(+\infty) = \eta$. It follows from [8, Lemma 5.8] that there exists $M \geq 0$ such that $d(\gamma(t), \sigma(t)) \leq M$ for all $t \geq 0$. We show by induction that for all $n \geq 1$ we have

$$a_n \le n[a_1 + 8\delta + M + d(f(p), p)],$$

and that f^n has geodesic limit η at η . This is clear for n=1. Assume it true for $n \geq 1$. We have

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} \inf d(\sigma(t), p) - d(f^n(\sigma(t)), p)$$

$$\leq \lim_{t \to +\infty} \inf d(\sigma(0), p) + t - d(p, f^n(\gamma(t))) + d(f^n(\sigma(t)), f^n(\gamma(t)))$$

$$\leq a_n + 4\delta + M + d(f(p), p).$$

Now

$$a_{n+1} \leq \liminf_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(t), p) - d(f^{n+1}(\gamma(t)), p)$$

$$= \lim_{t \to +\infty} \inf_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(t), p) - d(f(\gamma(t)), p) + d(f(\gamma(t)), p) - d(f^{n+1}(\gamma(t)), p)$$

$$\leq a_1 + 4\delta + a_n + 4\delta + M + d(f(p), p)$$

$$\leq (n+1)[a_1 + 8\delta + M + d(f(p), p)].$$

By Proposition 2.15 it follows that the map f^{n+1} has a geodesic limit as $x \to \eta$. This limit is η , since $f^{n+1} \circ \gamma = f^n \circ (f \circ \gamma)$, and f^n has geodesic limit η at η , while $f \circ \gamma$ is contained in a geodesic region. \square

Remark 3.5. Let $f: D \to D$ be a holomorphic self-map of a bounded strongly convex domain $D \subset \mathbb{C}^q$. Let $\eta \in \partial D$ be a BRFP, and let $\varphi \colon \mathbb{D} \to D$ be a complex geodesic such that $\varphi(1) = \eta$. Then Abate–Raissy proved [4, Lemma 3.1] that

$$\lim_{t \to 1^{-}} k_D(\varphi(t), f(\varphi(t))) = |\log \lambda_{\eta}|.$$

The following result shows that an approximate version of this result holds for non-expanding maps of proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric spaces, where again the error depends only on the Gromov constant δ .

Proposition 3.6. Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. Let γ be a geodesic ray converging to a BRFP η . Let $p = \gamma(0)$. Then there exists a constant $C(\delta) \geq 0$, depending only on δ , such that

$$|\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f)| \leq \liminf_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(t), f(\gamma(t))) \leq \limsup_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(t), f(\gamma(t))) \leq |\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f)| + C(\delta).$$

Proof. The first inequality follows immediately from the triangle inequality:

$$d(\gamma(t), f(\gamma(t))) \ge |d(\gamma(t), p) - d(f(\gamma(t)), p)|.$$

We now prove the third inequality. By Lemma 3.4 there exists $T \geq 0$ such that the curve $f \circ \gamma|_{[T,+\infty)}$ is a $(1,4\delta+2)$ -quasi-geodesic with endpoint η . Let θ be a geodesic ray with $\theta(0) = f(\gamma(T))$ and endpoint η . By Gromov's shadowing lemma (Theorem 2.5) there exists a constant $C'(\delta) \geq 0$ such that the curve $f \circ \gamma|_{[T,+\infty)}$ is contained in a $C'(\delta)$ -neighborhood of the geodesic θ . By [15, Lemma 3.3, Chapter III.H] there exist $T_1, T_2 \geq 0$ such that for all $t \geq 0$,

$$d(\gamma(t+T_1), \theta(t+T_2)) \le 5\delta.$$

Set $C''(\delta) := C'(\delta) + 5\delta$. It immediately follows that there exists a constant $T_3 \ge 0$ such that

$$d(f(\gamma(t)), \gamma) \le C''(\delta), \quad \forall t \ge T_3.$$

For all $t \geq T_3$ let $s_t \geq 0$ be such that $d(f(\gamma(t)), \gamma(s_t)) = d(f(\gamma(t)), \gamma)$. Then for all $t \geq T_3$,

$$d(\gamma(t), f(\gamma(t))) \le d(\gamma(t), \gamma(s_t)) + d(\gamma(s_t), f(\gamma(t)) \le d(\gamma(t), \gamma(s_t)) + C''(\delta).$$

Moreover

$$d(\gamma(t), \gamma(s_t)) = |d(\gamma(t), p) - d(\gamma(s_t), p)|$$

$$= |d(\gamma(t), p) - d(p, f(\gamma(t))) + d(p, f(\gamma(t))) - d(\gamma(s_t), p)|$$

$$\leq |d(\gamma(t), p) - d(p, f(\gamma(t)))| + |d(p, f(\gamma(t))) - d(\gamma(s_t), p)|$$

$$\leq |d(\gamma(t), p) - d(p, f(\gamma(t)))| + d(f(\gamma(t)), \gamma(s_t))$$

$$\leq |d(\gamma(t), p) - d(p, f(\gamma(t)))| + C''(\delta).$$

Thus for all $t \geq T_3$,

$$d(\gamma(t), f(\gamma(t))) \le |d(\gamma(t), p) - d(p, f(\gamma(t)))| + 2C''(\delta)$$

letting $t \to +\infty$ we obtain, using Corollary 3.3,

$$\limsup_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(t), f(\gamma(t))) \le |\log \lambda_{\eta, p}| + 2C''(\delta) + 4\delta. \quad \Box$$

Remark 3.7. In view of Remark 3.5, it is natural to ask whether, with notation from the previous proposition,

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(t), f(\gamma(t))) = |\log \lambda_{\eta, p}(f)|,$$

assuming that the Gromov compactification of X is equivalent to the horofunction compactification of X. This turns out to be false, as the following example shows. Consider the infinite cylinder $X := \{(x,y,z) \in \mathbb{R}^3 \colon y^2 + z^2 = 1\}$ with the Riemannian metric inherited from the euclidean metric on \mathbb{R}^3 . If d is the associated distance, we have that \overline{X}^H is equivalent to \overline{X}^G , and both boundaries consist of a point $-\infty$ and a point $+\infty$. Consider the isometry

$$f(x, y, z) = (x + 1, -y, -z).$$

Then $d((x, y, z), f(x, y, z)) = \sqrt{1 + \pi^2}$ for all $(x, y, z) \in X$, while $\log \lambda_{+\infty, p}(f) = -1$.

Next we prove some equivalent characterizations of BRFPs.

Proposition 3.8. Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. Let $\eta \in \partial_G X$. The following are equivalent:

- (1) η is a BRFP;
- (2) there exists a geodesic ray γ with endpoint η such that the curve $f \circ \gamma$ is a (1, B)-quasi-geodesic for some $B \geq 0$ with endpoint η ;
- (3) there exists a geodesic ray γ with endpoint η such that

$$\limsup_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(t), f(\gamma(t))) < +\infty;$$

(4) we have

$$\liminf_{z \to \eta} d(z, f(z)) < +\infty.$$

Proof. [(1) \Rightarrow (2)] follows Proposition 3.4. [(2) \Rightarrow (3)] follows from [8, Lemma 5.8]. [(3) \Rightarrow (4)] is trivial. [(4) \Rightarrow (1)] for all $p \in X$ we have

$$\lim_{z \to n} \inf d(z, p) - d(f(z), p) \le \lim_{z \to n} \inf d(z, f(z)) < +\infty. \quad \Box$$

3.1. The case of equivalent compactifications

We end this section obtaining a refined version of Proposition 3.2 when the Gromov compactification of X is equivalent to the horofunction compactification of X. Recall that in this case the dilation at a BRFP η does not depend on the base-point p.

Proposition 3.9. Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space such that \overline{X}^H is equivalent to \overline{X}^G . Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map and let $\eta \in \partial_G X$ be a BRFP. Then for all $n \ge 1$ we have

$$\lambda_{\eta}(f^n) = \lambda_{\eta}(f)^n.$$

We need some preliminary result.

Definition 3.10. Let (X,d) be a geodesic metric space. We say that $\gamma:[0,+\infty)\to X$ is an *almost geodesic* if for each $\epsilon>0$ there exists $t_{\epsilon}\geq 0$ such that for all $t_1,t_2\geq t_{\epsilon}$

$$|t_1 - t_2| - \epsilon \le d(\gamma(t_1), \gamma(t_2)) \le |t_1 - t_2|.$$

Remark 3.11. Let $f: D \to D$ be a holomorphic self-map of a bounded strongly convex domain $D \subset \mathbb{C}^q$. Let $p \in D$, let $\eta \in \partial D$ be a BRFP, and let $\varphi: \mathbb{D} \to D$ be a complex geodesic such that $\varphi(1) = \eta$. Then Abate proved [1, Lemma 2.7.22] that

$$\lim_{t \to 1-} k_D(\varphi(t), p) - k_D(f(\varphi(t)), p) = \log \lambda_{\eta}.$$

This result can be generalized to our setting as follows.

Lemma 3.12. Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space such that \overline{X}^H is equivalent to \overline{X}^G . Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map, let $\eta \in \partial_G X$ be a BRFP and let $\gamma: [0,+\infty) \to X$ be an almost geodesic with $\gamma(+\infty) = \eta$. Then

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} d(p, \gamma(t)) - d(p, f(\gamma(t))) = \log \lambda_{\eta}.$$
(3.1)

Proof. By Lemma 2.17, we may assume $p = \gamma(0)$. By definition of dilation

$$\liminf_{t \to +\infty} d(p, \gamma(t)) - d(p, f(\gamma(t))) \ge \log \lambda_{\eta}.$$

Since η is a BRFP, it follows that the curve $f(\gamma(t))$ converges to η . Hence for all $s \geq 0$ we have

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(s), \gamma(t)) - d(\gamma(0), \gamma(t)) = h_{\eta, \gamma(0)}(\gamma(s))$$

$$= \lim_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(s), f(\gamma(t))) - d(\gamma(0), f(\gamma(t))),$$

which implies

$$\limsup_{t\to +\infty} d(\gamma(0),\gamma(t)) - d(\gamma(0),f(\gamma(t))) = \limsup_{t\to +\infty} d(\gamma(s),\gamma(t)) - d(\gamma(s),f(\gamma(t))).$$

Now, for each $\epsilon > 0$ let $t_{\epsilon} \geq 0$ be given by the definition of almost geodesic. By Julia's Lemma (Theorem 2.19) we have, for all $t \geq t_{\epsilon}$,

$$h_{\eta,\gamma(t_{\epsilon})}(f(\gamma(t))) - h_{\eta,\gamma(t_{\epsilon})}(\gamma(t)) \le \log \lambda_{\eta}.$$

On the other hand by the triangle inequality we have $-d(\gamma(t_{\epsilon}), f(\gamma(t))) \le h_{n,\gamma(t_{\epsilon})}(f(\gamma(t)))$. Moreover,

$$h_{\eta,\gamma(t_{\epsilon})}(\gamma(t)) \le -d(\gamma(t),\gamma(t_{\epsilon})) + \epsilon,$$

hence

$$\limsup_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(0), \gamma(t)) - d(\gamma(0), f(\gamma(t)))$$

$$= \limsup_{t \to \infty} d(\gamma(t_{\epsilon}), \gamma(t)) - d(\gamma(t_{\epsilon}), f(\gamma(t))) \le \log \lambda_{\eta} + \epsilon,$$

for all $\epsilon > 0$. \square

Lemma 3.13. Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space such that \overline{X}^H is equivalent to \overline{X}^G . Let $f\colon X\to X$ be a non-expanding self-map, let $\eta\in\partial_GX$ be a BRFP and let $\gamma:[0,+\infty)\to X$ be an almost geodesic with $\gamma(+\infty)=\eta$. Then the curve $f\circ\gamma$ is an almost geodesic.

Proof. By Proposition 3.12 for each $s \ge 0$ we have

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(s), \gamma(t)) - d(\gamma(s), f(\gamma(t))) = \log \lambda_{\eta}.$$

Therefore, given $\epsilon > 0$ we can choose $t_0 \geq 0$ so that for every $t, s \geq t_0$ it holds that

$$|d(\gamma(t_0), \gamma(t)) - d(\gamma(t_0), f(\gamma(t))) - \log \lambda_n| \le \epsilon/3,$$

and

$$|t-s| - \epsilon/3 < d(\gamma(t), \gamma(s)) < |t-s|.$$

Assume by contradiction that there exists $t_2 > t_1 \ge t_0$ so that

$$d(f(\gamma(t_1)), f(\gamma(t_2))) < |t_2 - t_1| - \varepsilon = t_2 - t_1 - \varepsilon.$$

Then

$$\begin{split} \log \lambda_{\eta} &\geq d(\gamma(t_{0}), \gamma(t_{2})) - d(\gamma(t_{0}), f(\gamma(t_{2}))) - \epsilon/3 \\ &\geq d(\gamma(t_{0}), \gamma(t_{1})) - d(\gamma(t_{1}), \gamma(t_{2})) - d(\gamma(t_{0}), f(\gamma(t_{1}))) \\ &- d(f(\gamma(t_{1})), f(\gamma(t_{2}))) - \epsilon/3 \\ &\geq \log \lambda_{\eta} - \epsilon/3 - d(\gamma(t_{1}), \gamma(t_{2})) - d(f(\gamma(t_{1})), f(\gamma(t_{2}))) - \epsilon/3 \\ &> \log \lambda_{\eta} + \epsilon - 2\epsilon/3 = \log \lambda_{\eta} + \epsilon/3, \end{split}$$

which is a contradiction. \Box

Proof of Proposition 3.9. Let $\gamma:[0,\infty)\to X$ be a geodesic ray such that $\gamma(+\infty)=\eta$. Then

$$\lambda_{\eta}(f^n) = \lim_{t \to +\infty} d(p, \gamma(t)) - d(p, f^n(\gamma(t)))$$

$$= \lim_{t \to +\infty} [d(p, \gamma(t)) - d(p, f(\gamma(t)))] + \dots + [d(p, f^{n-1}(\gamma(t))) - d(p, f^n(\gamma(t)))]$$

$$= n \log \lambda_{\eta}(f). \quad \Box$$

4. Stable dilation at a BRFP

When \overline{X}^H is equivalent to \overline{X}^G the dilation λ_{η} is deeply related to the dynamical behavior of the BRFP η , see [8, Theorem 6.32, Proposition 6.34]. For this reason the following definition was given in [8, Definition 6.31] (see [1,4] for the same definition in the case of holomorphic self-maps of the ball or, more generally, of a strongly convex domain in \mathbb{C}^q).

Definition 4.1. Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space such that \overline{X}^H is topologically equivalent to \overline{X}^G . Let $f\colon X\to X$ be a non-expanding self-map, and let η be a BRFP. We say that η is attracting if $\lambda_{\eta}<1$, it is indifferent if $\lambda_{\eta}=1$, and it is repelling if $\lambda_{\eta}>1$.

However, the previous definition cannot be carried *verbatim* to the case when \overline{X}^H is not equivalent to \overline{X}^G . Indeed, in this case the dilation at a BRFP may depend on the base-point. More surprisingly, even when the dilation does not depend on the base-point, it turns out not to be the right tool to distinguish between attracting, indifferent and repelling BRFPs, as the following example shows.

Example 4.2. Consider (\mathbb{R}, d) and (\mathbb{S}^1, d') where d is the euclidean distance and d' is the inner distance induced by the euclidean distance. Endow $X := \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{S}^1$ with the distance $d''((x_1, y_1), (x_2, y_2)) = d(x_1, x_2) + d'(y_1, y_2)$. Then X is a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic space. The Gromov boundary consists of two points $+\infty$ and $-\infty$, while the horofunction boundary is the disjoint union of two \mathbb{S}^1 . Let $\vartheta \in [0, \pi]$ and let $R_\vartheta \colon \mathbb{S}^1 \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be the counterclockwise rotation by an angle ϑ . The hyperbolic isometry $f \colon X \to X$ defined by $f(x,y) = (x+1, R_\vartheta(y))$ has Denjoy–Wolff point $+\infty$, while $-\infty$ is the Denjoy–Wolff point of f^{-1} . It is easy to see that $\log \lambda_{-\infty,p}$ does not depend on the base point p and is equal to $1 - \vartheta$. Hence depending on ϑ the dilation $\lambda_{-\infty,p}$ can be strictly larger than 1, equal to 1, or strictly smaller than 1.

This motivates the following definition.

Definition 4.3 (Stable dilation). Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map. Let $p \in X$ and let η be a BRFP. We define the stable dilation of f at η as

$$\log \Lambda_{\eta} := \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log \lambda_{\eta, p}(f^n)}{n}.$$

Remark 4.4. If the Gromov and horofunction compactifications are equivalent, then by Proposition 3.9 it follows that $\Lambda_{\eta} = \lambda_{\eta}$.

Example 4.5. Let $f: X \to X$ be the isometry of Example 4.2. A simple computation shows that for every $x \in \mathbb{R}$, $t \geq 0$ and $y, y' \in \mathbb{S}^1$ we have

$$t \le d''((x, y), (x + t, y')) \le t + 2\pi,$$

hence for a fixed $n \geq 1$, for all $x \in \mathbb{R}$ close to $-\infty$ and for all $y \in \mathbb{S}^1$ we have

$$n - 2\pi \le d''(p, (x, y)) - d''(p, f^{n}(x, y)) \le n + 2\pi,$$

hence

$$n - 2\pi \le \log \lambda_{-\infty,p}(f^n) \le n + 2\pi$$

which implies that $\log \Lambda_{-\infty} = 1$.

We have to show that the limit in the previous definition exists. This is the content of the next result.

Theorem 4.6. The sequence $(\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n))_{n\geq 1}$ is superadditive.

Remark 4.7. By the Fekete Lemma this implies that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log \lambda_{\eta, p}(f^n)}{n} = \sup_{n > 1} \frac{\log \lambda_{\eta, p}(f^n)}{n} \in (-\infty, \infty].$$

By Proposition 3.2 we have that the limit of $\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n)/n$ is actually finite.

Proof. Fix $n, m \geq 1$. Let (z_k) be a sequence in X converging to ζ such that

$$d(z_k, p) - d(f^{n+m}(z_k), p) \to \log \lambda_{\zeta, p}(f^{n+m}).$$

Denote $q := f^m(p)$. It follows that

$$d(z_k, p) - d(f^n(z_k), p) \le d(z_k, p) - d(f^{n+m}(z_k), q) \le d(z_k, p) - d(f^{n+m}(z_k), p) + d(p, q)$$

which is uniformly bounded from above. By Proposition 3.2 we know that the geodesic limit of f^n as $z \to \eta$ is η , hence Proposition 2.15 yields that $f^n(z_k) \to \eta$. We have

$$\begin{split} \log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^{n+m}) &= \lim_{k \to +\infty} d(z_k,p) - d(f^{n+m}(z_k),p) \\ &= \lim_{k \to +\infty} d(z_k,p) - d(f^n(z_k),p) + d(f^n(z_k),p) - d(f^{n+m}(z_k),p) \\ &\geq \liminf_{k \to +\infty} d(z_k,p) - d(f^n(z_k),p) + \liminf_{k \to +\infty} d(f^n(z_k),p) - d(f^{n+m}(z_k),p) \\ &\geq \log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n) + \log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^m). \quad \Box \end{split}$$

It follows immediately from Remark 2.14 that the stable dilation Λ_{η} at a BRFP does not depend on the base-point p. Notice also that $\Lambda_{\eta}(f^n) = \Lambda_{\eta}(f)^n$.

Definition 4.8. Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map and $\eta \in \partial_G X$ a BRFP. We say that η is attracting if $\Lambda_{\eta} < 1$, parabolic if $\Lambda_{\eta} = 1$, and repelling if $\Lambda_{\eta} > 1$.

Remark 4.9. Notice that by Remark 4.7 it is enough for a BRFP η to have one integer n such that $\lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n) > 1$ to conclude that η is repelling.

Definition 4.10 (Divergence rate). Let (X, d) be a metric space and $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map. Let $x \in X$, the divergence rate (or translation length, or escape rate) c(f) of f is the limit

$$c(f) := \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{d(x, f^n(x))}{n}.$$
(4.1)

Remark 4.11. The sequence $(d(x, f^n(x)))$ is subadditive, indeed if $n, m \ge 0$,

$$d(x, f^{n+m}(x)) \le d(x, f^n(x)) + d(f^n(x), f^{n+m}(x)) \le d(x, f^n(x)) + d(x, f^m(x)).$$

Hence by the Fekete Lemma the limit (4.1) exists and equals

$$\inf_{n>1} \frac{d(x, f^n(x))}{n}.$$

Moreover, the limit (4.1) does not depend on $x \in X$, indeed for all $x, y \in X$ we have

$$|d(x, f^{n}(x)) - d(y, f^{n}(y))| \le d(x, y) + d(f^{n}(x), f^{n}(y)) \le 2d(x, y).$$

Proposition 4.12. Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-elliptic non-expanding map. Let $\zeta \in \partial_G X$ be its Denjoy-Wolff point. Then

$$\log \Lambda_{\mathcal{C}} = -c(f).$$

Proof. Let $a \in \Phi^{-1}(\zeta)$. By the δ -Julia Lemma 3.1 we have

$$\log \lambda_{\zeta,p}(f^n) + 4\delta \ge h_{a,p}(f^n(x)) - h_{a,p}(x) \ge -d(f^n(x), x),$$

hence

$$-c(f) = \lim_{n \to +\infty} \frac{-d(f^n(x), x)}{n} \le \lim_{n \to +\infty} \frac{\log \lambda_{\zeta, p}(f^n) + 4\delta}{n} = \log \Lambda_{\zeta}.$$

Moreover, by (1) of [8, Proposition 6.19],

$$\log \Lambda_{\zeta} = \lim_{n \to +\infty} \frac{\log \lambda_{\zeta,p}(f^n)}{n} \le \lim_{n \to +\infty} \frac{-c(f^n)}{n} = -c(f). \quad \Box$$

Definition 4.13. Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. Recall (Definition 2.21) that f is called elliptic if it admits a forward orbit which is not escaping (equivalently by Calka's theorem, every forward orbit is relatively compact). If f is non-elliptic, we say that it is

- parabolic if its Denjoy-Wolff point is indifferent, or equivalently if c(f) = 0;
- hyperbolic if its Denjoy-Wolff point is attracting, or equivalently if c(f) > 0.

Remark 4.14. This definition generalizes both the classification of holomorphic self-maps of a bounded strongly convex domain of \mathbb{C}^n (see e.g. [4]), and the classification of isometries of a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space (see for instance [16]).

We briefly describe the BRFPs of isometries. An isometry $f\colon X\to X$ of a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic space extends to a homeomorphism $\tilde{f}\colon \overline{X}^G\to \overline{X}^G$ (see [15, Theorem 3.9, Chapter III.H]). Clearly if $\eta\in\partial_GX$ is a BRFP, then it is a fixed point of \tilde{f} . Conversely, if $\eta\in\partial_GX$ is a fixed point of \tilde{f} , then given a geodesic ray γ with endpoint η , the curve $f\circ\gamma$ is also a geodesic ray with endpoint η , and thus by Proposition 3.8 the point η is a BRFP. By a classical result (see e.g. [16]), if an isometry f is not elliptic then either

- (1) the unique fixed point of \tilde{f} in $\partial_G X$ is the Denjoy–Wolff point of f, and in this case f is parabolic; or
- (2) \tilde{f} has exactly two fixed points in $\partial_G X$, which are the Denjoy–Wolff points of f and f^{-1} , and in this case f is hyperbolic.

It follows that if f is parabolic, then its indifferent Denjoy-Wolff point is the only BRFP. If f is hyperbolic, and ζ, η denote the Denjoy-Wolff points of f and f^{-1} respectively, then it follows from Proposition 4.12 and from $c(f) = c(f^{-1})$ that

$$\log \Lambda_{\eta}(f) = -\log \Lambda_{\eta}(f^{-1}) = c(f^{-1}) = c(f) = -\log \Lambda_{\zeta}(f),$$

hence ζ is a repelling BRFP for f with stable dilation

$$\Lambda_{\eta}(f) = \frac{1}{\Lambda_{\zeta}(f)}.$$

Lemma 4.15. Let $f: X \to X$ be an elliptic isometry of a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Then all BRFPs of f are indifferent.

Proof. Let η be a BRFP. Fix a point $p \in X$. We have, for all $x \in X$, $n \ge 1$,

$$-d(x, f^{n}(x)) \le d(x, p) - d(f^{n}(x), p)$$

$$\le d(x, p) - d(f^{n}(x), f^{n}(p)) + d(p, f^{n}(p)) = d(p, f^{n}(p)).$$

Since f is elliptic, the sequences $(d(p, f^n(p)))$ and $(d(x, f^n(x)))$ are bounded, and thus $\Lambda_{\eta} = 1$. \square

Proposition 4.16. Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map of a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space.

- i) If a BRFP η of f has stable dilation $\Lambda_{\eta} < 1$ then f is hyperbolic and η is its Denjoy-Wolff point.
- ii) If f is non-elliptic then the only BRFP η with stable dilation $\Lambda_{\eta} \leq 1$ is the Denjoy-Wolff point.

iii) If f is elliptic and η is a BRFP then $\Lambda_{\eta} = 1$ if and only if η is contained in the Gromov closure of the limit retract ω_f (Definition 2.25).

Proof. i) By Remark 4.7 we have that, for all $n \ge 1$,

$$\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n) \le n \log \Lambda_{\eta}.$$

Let $a \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta)$, $x_0 \in X$ and $n \ge 1$. By the δ -Julia Lemma 3.1 applied to f^n we have

$$h_{a,p}(f^n(x_0)) \le h_{a,p}(x_0) + \log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n) + 4\delta \le h_{a,p}(x_0) + n\log \Lambda_{\eta} + 4\delta.$$

Hence $h_{a,p}(f^n(x_0)) \xrightarrow{n \to \infty} -\infty$, and by Proposition 2.11 ii) it follows that $f^n(x_0)$ converges to $\eta \in \partial_G X$. Thus f is non-elliptic, and η is the Denjoy-Wolff point of f.

ii) Assume f is non-elliptic and let η be a BRFP with stable dilation ≤ 1 . Let $a \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta)$, $x_0 \in X$ and $n \geq 1$. Then by the δ -Julia Lemma 3.1 we have

$$h_{a,p}(f^n(x_0)) \le h_{a,p}(x_0) + \log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n) + 4\delta \le h_{a,p}(x_0) + 4\delta,$$

where we used Remark 4.7 to conclude that $\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n) \leq 0$. Hence the forward orbit $(f^n(x_0))$ is contained in the horosphere $\{h_{a,p} \leq h_{a,p}(x_0) + 4\delta\}$. By Proposition 2.11 i) η is the Denjoy-Wolff point of f.

iii) Assume that f is elliptic and let η be a BRFP with stable dilation $\Lambda_{\eta} = 1$, not contained in $\overline{\omega_f}^G$. Let $a \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta)$. By Proposition 2.11 ii) there exists $c \in \mathbb{R}$ such that the horosphere $\{h_{a,p} \leq c\}$ is contained in the open neighborhood $\overline{X}^G \setminus \overline{\omega_f}^G$ of η , and thus

$$\{h_{a,p} \le c\} \cap \omega_f = \varnothing.$$

Let $x_0 \in \{h_{a,p} \le c - 4\delta\}$. Then as above the forward orbit $(f^n(x_0))$ is contained in the horosphere $\{h_{a,p} \le c\}$ but this is a contradiction since every forward orbit of f admits a limit point in ω_f .

Assume conversely that η is a BRFP contained in $\overline{\omega_f}^G$. By Remark 2.28 η is also a point in the Gromov boundary of ω_f . By Theorem 2.23 the restriction $f|_{\omega_f}: \omega_f \to \omega_f$ is an elliptic isometry.

Let γ be a geodesic ray in ω_f with endpoint η . Then by Corollary 3.3 we have that

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} d(\gamma(t), \gamma(0))) - d(f(\gamma(t)), \gamma(0))) \le \log \lambda_{\eta, \gamma(0)} + 4\delta,$$

where $\lambda_{\eta,\gamma(0)}$ is the dilation at η as a BRFP of X. Hence η is a BRFP for $f|_{\omega_f}$ too. By Lemma 4.15 η is indifferent as a BRFP of ω_f . Then clearly the stable dilation of η as a BRFP of X satisfies $\log \Lambda_{\eta} \leq 0$. By point i) above it follows that $\log \Lambda_{\eta} = 0$. \square

Proposition 4.17. Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-elliptic non-expanding self-map of a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Let ζ be the Denjoy-Wolff point of f and let η be a BRFP different from ζ . Then

$$\log \Lambda_{\eta} \geq -\log \Lambda_{\zeta}$$
.

Proof. Fix $p \in X$. By ii) of Proposition 4.16 η is a repelling BRFP. In what follows let $n \geq 0$ be large enough such that $\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n) > 0$. By Proposition 3.6 there exists $x_n \in X$ such that

$$\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n) \ge d(x_n, f^n(x_n)) - C(\delta) - 1.$$

Let $a \in \Phi^{-1}(\zeta)$, by the δ -Julia Lemma 3.1 we have

$$\log \lambda_{\zeta,p}(f^n) + 4\delta \ge h_{a,p}(f^n(x_n)) - h_{a,p}(x_n) \ge -d(x_n, f^n(x_n)).$$

Hence

$$\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n) \ge -\log \lambda_{\zeta,p}(f^n) - 4\delta - C(\delta) - 1,$$

which implies

$$\log \Lambda_{\eta} = \lim_{n \to +\infty} \frac{\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^n)}{n} \ge \lim_{n \to +\infty} \frac{-\log \lambda_{\zeta,p}(f^n) - 4\delta - C(\delta) - 1}{n} = -\log \Lambda_{\zeta}. \quad \Box$$

Remark 4.18. The results in this section generalize several results for holomorphic self-maps of bounded strongly convex domains in \mathbb{C}^q . For Proposition 4.12 see [6, Proposition 4.1]. See [4] for points i) and ii) of Proposition 4.16 and for Proposition 4.17. Finally see [3, Proposition 3.4] for point iii) of Proposition 4.16.

5. Backward orbits with bounded step converging to a repelling BRFP

We now introduce a number associated with every backward orbit with bounded step (x_n) , which will turn out to detect most of its dynamical behavior (see Propositions 6.3, 6.4 and Corollary 6.5 below).

Definition 5.1 (Backward step rate). Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic space, and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. Let (x_n) be a backward orbit with bounded step. If $m \ge 1$, the m-step of (x_n) is defined as

$$\sigma_m(x_n) := \lim_{n \to +\infty} d(x_n, x_{n+m}).$$

Notice that the limit exists because the sequence is not decreasing, and moreover the sequence $(\sigma_m(x_n))_m$ is subadditive. We define the backward step rate of (x_n) as

$$b(x_n) := \lim_{m \to +\infty} \frac{\sigma_m(x_n)}{m} = \inf_m \frac{\sigma_m(x_n)}{m}.$$

Remark 5.2. Clearly $b(x_n)$ is smaller than or equal to the step $\sigma_1(x_n)$ of the backward orbit. We will see that $b(x_n)$ carries far more dynamical information on the orbit than the step $\sigma_1(x_n)$. Also notice that for all $m \ge 1$ we have

$$\frac{d(x_0, x_m)}{m} \le \frac{\sigma_m(x_m)}{m}$$

which implies

$$c(f) \leq b(x_n)$$
.

Proposition 5.3. Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic space, and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. If a point $\eta \in \partial_G X$ is a limit point of a backward orbit with bounded step (x_n) , then η is a BRFP and

$$0 \le \log \Lambda_{\eta} \le b(x_n).$$

Proof. Let (x_{n_k}) be a subsequence converging to η . For all $m \geq 1$,

$$\sigma_m(x_n) \ge \limsup_{k \to +\infty} d(x_{n_k}, p) - d(x_{n_k - m}, p) \ge \log \lambda_{\eta, p}(f^m).$$

This shows $\log \Lambda_{\eta} \leq b(x_n)$. Assume we know by contradiction that $\log \Lambda_{\eta} < 0$. Then η is attracting, and thus f is hyperbolic. Then by [8, Proposition 6.25] the backward orbit (x_n) has to converge to a BRFP different from the Denjoy–Wolff point η , contradiction. \square

The goal of this section is to prove Theorem 1.5. We will actually prove the following.

Theorem 5.4. Let (X,d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic space, and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. Assume that $\eta \in \partial_G X$ is a repelling BRFP with stable dilation $\Lambda_{\eta} > 1$. Then the following holds.

i) There exists a backward orbit (x_n) converging to η with backward step rate

$$b(x_n) = \log \Lambda_n$$
.

ii) If (x_n) and (y_n) are two backward orbits with bounded step converging to η , then

$$\sup_{n>0} d(x_n, y_n) < +\infty.$$

iii) Every backward orbit (y_n) with bounded step converging to η has backward step rate

$$b(y_n) = \log \Lambda_{\eta}$$
.

Lemma 5.5. Let (X, d) be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic space, let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map and let $\eta \in \partial_G X$ be a repelling BRFP. Let $a \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta)$. Then there exists $c \in \mathbb{R}$ so that every forward orbit of f eventually avoids the horosphere $\{h_{a,p} \leq c\}$.

Proof. If f is non-elliptic, then every forward orbit converges to the attracting or indifferent Denjoy–Wolff point, which is different from η . By Proposition 2.11 i) the result holds for all $c \in \mathbb{R}$.

Otherwise, assume that f is elliptic with limit retract ω_f . By Proposition 4.16 iii) the BRFP η is not contained in $\overline{\omega_f}^G$. It follows from Proposition 2.11 ii) that there exists $c \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\{h_{a,p} \le c\} \cap \omega_f = \varnothing.$$

The result follows since every forward orbit of f is eventually contained in any given neighborhood $\omega_f \subset U \subset X$. \square

Let now γ be a geodesic ray with endpoint η , let $a \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta)$ be its Busemann point and let $p := \gamma(0)$. Choose $c \in \mathbb{R}$ as in Lemma 5.5. Every forward orbit starting in the horosphere $\{h_{a,p} \leq c\}$ eventually leaves the same set. Choose an increasing sequence (t_k) in \mathbb{R} so that $t_k \geq -c$. Since $h_{a,p}(\gamma(t_k)) = -t_k \leq c$, it follows that for all $m \geq 1$ and $k \geq 0$ there exists $n_{m,k} \geq 0$ such that for all $0 \leq n \leq n_{m,k}$ we have

$$h_{a,p}(f^{mn}(\gamma(t_k))) \le c, \quad \text{but} \quad h_{a,p}(f^{m(n_{m,k}+1)}(\gamma(t_k))) > c.$$
 (5.1)

Set $x_{m,k} := f^{mn_{m,k}}(\gamma(t_k))$ and $y_{m,k} := f^{m(n_{m,k}+1)}(\gamma(t_k))$.

Proposition 5.6. There exists $m \geq 1$ such that the sequences $(x_{m,k})_{k\geq 0}$ and $(y_{m,k})_{k\geq 0}$ are bounded.

Proof. In what follows, let $m \geq 1$ be large enough such that $\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^m) > 0$. By Proposition 3.6 applied to f^m we have that

$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} d(x_{m,k}, y_{m,k}) \le \limsup_{k \to +\infty} d(\gamma(t_k), f^m(\gamma(t_k))) \le \log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^m) + C(\delta).$$
 (5.2)

In particular the sequence $(d(x_{m,k},y_{m,k}))_{k\geq 0}$ is bounded from above. Hence the sequence $(x_{m,k})_{k\geq 0}$ is bounded if and only if $(y_{m,k})_{k\geq 0}$ is bounded.

Suppose by contradiction that, for every $m \geq 1$, the sequence $(x_{m,k})_{k\geq 0}$ is not bounded. By taking a subsequence if necessary, we may then assume that for each m the

sequence $(x_{m,k})$ is escaping. By Proposition 2.11 i), since $h_{a,p}(x_{m,k}) \leq c$ we have that $(x_{m,k})$ converges to η . Therefore $(y_{m,k})$ also converges to η .

By (5.2), we have that

$$\frac{\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^m)}{m} \le \liminf_{k \to +\infty} \frac{1}{m} (d(p, x_{m,k}) - d(p, y_{m,k})) \le \liminf_{k \to +\infty} \frac{1}{m} d(x_{m,k}, y_{m,k})$$

$$\le \limsup_{k \to +\infty} \frac{1}{m} d(x_{m,k}, y_{m,k}) \le \frac{\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^m) + C(\delta)}{m},$$

and that

$$\frac{\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^m)}{m} \leq \liminf_{k \to +\infty} \frac{1}{m} (d(p, x_{m,k}) - d(p, y_{m,k})) \leq \limsup_{k \to +\infty} \frac{1}{m} (d(p, x_{m,k}) - d_m(p, y_{m,k}))$$
$$\leq \limsup_{k \to +\infty} \frac{1}{m} d(x_{m,k}, y_{m,k}) \leq \frac{\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^m) + C(\delta)}{m}.$$

The inequalities above imply the existence of a divergent sequence (k_m) in \mathbb{N} such that, if we write $\hat{x}_m := x_{m,k_m}$ and $\hat{y}_m := y_{m,k_m}$, we have

$$\lim_{m \to +\infty} \frac{d(\hat{x}_m, \hat{y}_m)}{m} = \lim_{m \to +\infty} \frac{d(p, \hat{x}_m) - d(p, \hat{y}_m)}{m} = \log \Lambda_{\eta}.$$
 (5.3)

Let $\gamma_m : [0, T_m] \to X$ be a geodesic segment connecting p to \hat{x}_m , where $T_m := d(p, \hat{x}_m)$. Since we are assuming that for every m the sequence $(x_{m,k})_{k\geq 0}$ converges to the point η , the sequence (k_m) in the previous step can be chosen so that

$$d(p, \hat{x}_m) \ge c + 2\log \lambda_{\eta, p}(f^m). \tag{5.4}$$

In particular for every m the point $\hat{y}'_m := \gamma_m(T_m - \log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^m))$ is well defined. Given any $w \in X$, by Remark 2.3 we have that

$$(p, \hat{x}_m)_w \ge \min((p, \hat{y}_m')_w, (\hat{y}_m', \hat{x}_m)_w) - 2\delta.$$
 (5.5)

Suppose first that the minimum in the inequality above is realized by $(p, \hat{y}'_m)_w$. Then

$$2(p, \hat{x}_m)_w = d(\hat{x}_m, w) + d(p, w) - d(p, \hat{x}_m) \ge d(\hat{y}_m', w) + d(p, w) - d(p, \hat{y}_m') - 4\delta,$$

hence

$$d(\hat{y}'_m, w) \le d(\hat{x}_m, w) + d(p, \hat{y}'_m) - d(p, \hat{x}_m) + 4\delta = d(\hat{x}_m, w) - \log \lambda_{n,p}(f^m) + 4\delta, \quad (5.6)$$

where we used the fact that $d(p, \hat{y}'_m) = d(p, \hat{x}_m) - \log \lambda_{p,\eta}(f^m)$, directly from the definition of the point \hat{y}'_m .

On the other hand, suppose that the minimum in (5.5) is realized by $(\hat{y}'_m, \hat{x}_m)_w$. Then we have that

$$2(p, \hat{x}_m)_w = d(\hat{x}_m, w) + d(p, w) - d(\hat{x}_m, p) \ge d(\hat{y}_m', w) + d(\hat{x}_m, w) - d(\hat{x}_m, \hat{y}_m') - 4\delta,$$

hence

$$d(\hat{y}'_m, w) - d(p, w) \le d(\hat{x}_m, \hat{y}'_m) - d(\hat{x}_m, p) + 2\delta \le -d(\hat{x}_m, p) + \log \lambda_{n, p}(f^m) + 4\delta. \tag{5.7}$$

Let (w_n) be a sequence in X converging to $a \in \partial^H X$. Then by taking a subsequence if necessary, we may assume that either the minimum in equation (5.5) is always realized by $(\hat{y}'_m, p)_{w_n}$ or that it is always realized by $(\hat{y}'_m, \hat{x}_m)_{w_n}$. In the first case, for every n, it follows from equation (5.6) that

$$d(\hat{y}'_m, w_n) - d(p, w_n) \le d(\hat{x}_m, w_n) - d(p, w_n) - \log \lambda_{\eta, p}(f^m) + 4\delta,$$

and therefore that

$$h_{a,p}(\hat{y}_m') \le h_{a,p}(\hat{x}_m) - \log \lambda_{p,\eta}(f^m) + 4\delta \le c - \log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^m) + 4\delta.$$

In the second case we have instead, using equation (5.7),

$$h_{a,p}(\hat{y}'_m) \le -d(\hat{x}_m, p) + \log \lambda_{n,p}(f^m) + 4\delta.$$

Since the sequence (k_m) was chosen so that equation (5.4) holds, we conclude that in both cases the following holds:

$$h_{a,p}(\hat{y}'_m) \le c - \log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^m) + 4\delta.$$

We claim that $\frac{1}{m}d(\hat{y}_m, \hat{y}'_m) \to 0$. This can be proved by considering again the inequality (5.5) in the case $w = \hat{y}_m$. Again, we may assume that the minimum in (5.5) is realized either by $(p, \hat{y}'_m)_{\hat{y}_m}$ or by $(\hat{y}'_m, \hat{x}_m)_{\hat{y}_m}$. In the first case, by equation (5.6) we have that

$$d(\hat{y}_m', \hat{y}_m) \le d(\hat{x}_m, \hat{y}_m) - \log \lambda_{\eta, p}(f^m) + 4\delta.$$

In the second case, by equation (5.7), we have instead that

$$d(\hat{y}_m', \hat{y}_m) \le d(p, \hat{y}_m) - d(\hat{x}_m, p) + \log \lambda_{\eta, p}(f^m) + 4\delta.$$

By equation (5.3) we conclude that in both cases $\frac{1}{m}d(\hat{y}_m, \hat{y}'_m) \to 0$. In conclusion, we obtain that

$$\frac{h_{a,p}(\hat{y}_m)}{m} \le \frac{h_{a,p}(\hat{y}'_m) + d(\hat{y}'_m, \hat{y}_m)}{m} \le \frac{c + 4\delta}{m} - \frac{\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^m)}{m} + \frac{d(\hat{y}'_m, \hat{y}_m)}{m}.$$

The right hand side of the inequality above converges to $-\log \Lambda_{\eta} < 0$, which implies that whenever m is sufficiently large, $h_{a,p}(\hat{y}_m) \leq c$, contradicting equation (5.1). \square

Proof of Theorem 5.4. [Proof of i)] The proof is similar to [9, Theorem 2], but we include it for the convenience of the reader. By Proposition 5.6 there exists $m \ge 1$ such that the sequence $(f^{mn_{m,k}}(\gamma(t_k)))$ is bounded. Denote for simplicity $n_{m,k} = n_k$. Then there exist $z_0 \in X$ and a subsequence $(n_{k_{0,h}})$ such that

$$f^{mn_{k_{0,h}}}(\gamma(t_{k_{0,h}})) \stackrel{h \to +\infty}{\longrightarrow} z_0.$$

Since f is not-expanding, by Proposition 3.6 it holds that

$$d(f^{mn_{k_{0,h}}}(\gamma(t_{k_{0,h}})), f^{mn_{k_{0,h}}-1}(\gamma(t_{k_{0,h}}))) \leq d(f(\gamma(t_{k_{0,h}})), \gamma(t_{k_{0,h}})) \leq |\log \lambda_{n,p}(f)| + C(\delta),$$

in particular we can find a subsequence $(k_{1,h})$ of $(k_{0,h})$ and $z_1 \in X$ such that

$$f^{mn_{k_{1,h}}-1}(\gamma(t_{k_{1,h}})) \stackrel{h \to +\infty}{\longrightarrow} z_1.$$

Notice that by continuity of f we have that $f(z_1) = z_0$. This procedure can be iterated, giving for every $\nu \geq 1$ a subsequence $(k_{\nu+1,h})$ of $(k_{\nu,h})$ such that the sequence $(f^{mn_{k_{\nu,h}}-\nu}(\gamma(t_{k_{\nu,h}})))$ converges to a point $z_{\nu} \in X$ such that $f(z_{\nu}) = z_{\nu-1}$. Furthermore, again by Proposition 3.6, we have for all $\mu \geq 1$,

$$d(z_{\nu}, z_{\nu-\mu}) = \lim_{h \to +\infty} d(f^{mn_{k_{\nu,h}} - \nu}(\gamma(t_{k_{\nu,h}})), f^{mn_{k_{\nu,h}} - \nu - \mu}(\gamma(t_{k_{\nu,h}})))$$

$$\leq \lim_{h \to +\infty} d(f^{\mu}(\gamma(t_{k_{\nu,h}})), \gamma(t_{k_{\nu,h}})) \leq |\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^{\mu})| + C(\delta),$$

and therefore $b(z_n) \leq \log \Lambda_{\eta}$.

It remains to show that the backward orbit (z_{ν}) converges to η . It is enough to show that the subsequence $(z_{m\nu})$ converges to η . Notice that by construction for all $\nu \geq 0$ we have that the point $z_{m\nu}$ belongs to the horosphere $\{h_{a,p} \leq c\}$. By Proposition 2.11 i), either $z_{m\nu} \to \eta$ or there exists a subsequence $z_{m\nu_k} \to z' \in \{h_{a,p} \leq c\}$. In the second case for every $i \in \mathbb{N}$ we have that

$$f^{mi}(z') = \lim_{k \to \infty} f^{mi}(z_{m\nu_k}) = \lim_{k \to \infty} z_{m(\nu_k - i)} \in \{h_{a,p} \le c\}.$$

We conclude that there exists a subsequence of the forward orbit of z' contained in the horosphere $\{h_{a,p} \leq c\}$, which is not possible thanks to the choice of c (see Lemma 5.5).

By Proposition 5.3 it follows that the backward step rate $b(z_{\nu})$ is bounded from below by $\log \Lambda_{\eta}$, and therefore it must be equal to $\log \Lambda_{\eta}$.

[Proof of ii)] Let (x_n) and (y_n) be backward orbits with bounded step converging to η . The backward orbits are discrete quasi-geodesics, and thus can be interpolated with

quasi-geodesic rays. Hence by Gromov's shadowing lemma (Theorem 2.5) we have that there exists $M \ge 0$ such that

$$\sup_{n>0} \inf_{m\geq 0} d(x_n, y_m) \leq M.$$

Consider the complete orbits of (x_n) and (z_n) , setting $x_{-n} := f^n(x_0)$ and $y_{-n} := f^n(y_0)$ for all n > 0. The sequences (x_n) and (y_n) converge to η as $n \to +\infty$. When $n \to -\infty$, then if f is non-elliptic they converge to the Denjoy-Wolff point of f, which is different from η , while if f is elliptic they accumulate on the limit retract ω_f , which by Proposition 4.16 iii) does not contain η in its Gromov closure. Hence in both cases there exists $N \geq 0$ such that $d(x_N, y_m) > M$ for all m < 0. Moreover, there exists $L \geq 0$ such that $d(x_N, y_m) > M$ for all m > L.

For all $n \geq N$ let $m_n \in \mathbb{N}$ be such that $d(x_n, y_{m_n}) \leq M$. By the non-expansivity of f,

$$d(x_N, y_{m-+N-n}) < M,$$

which implies

$$0 \le m_n + N - n \le L.$$

In particular

$$|n - m_n| \le L + N.$$

Finally, for all $n \geq N$,

$$d(x_n, y_n) \le d(x_n, y_{m_n}) + d(y_{m_n}, y_n) \le M + \sigma_1 |n - m_n| \le M + \sigma_1 (L + N).$$

[Proof of iii]] Let (y_n) be a backward orbit with bounded step converging to η , and let (x_n) be the backward orbit given by point i). By ii) there exists $M \geq 0$ such that $d(x_n, y_n) \leq M$ for all $n \geq 0$. Hence for all $m \geq 0$,

$$|\sigma_m(x_n) - \sigma_m(y_n)| \le 2M,$$

which implies $b(y_n) = b(x_n) = \log \Lambda_{\eta}$. \square

We conclude this section showing that point i) and ii) of Theorem 5.4 are not true in general if the point η is indifferent.

Example 5.7. Consider the metric space $(\mathbb{R}_{>0}, d)$ with $d(x, y) = |\ln \frac{x}{y}|$, and let $f: \mathbb{R}_{>0} \to \mathbb{R}_{>0}$ be the non-expanding map f(t) = t + 1. Then $\partial_G \mathbb{R}_{>0} = \{0, +\infty\}$, the indifferent BRFP $+\infty$ is the Denjoy-Wolff point of f but there are not backward orbits converging

to $+\infty$. A similar example in the holomorphic setting is given by the self-map $z \to z+1$ in the right half-plane $\mathbb H$ endowed with the Poincaré distance.

Example 5.8. Let $X = \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}_{\leq 0}$ endowed with the Poincaré distance, and let $f: X \to X$ be defined by f(z) = z + 1. Then the Denjoy-Wolff point ∞ is indifferent. The two backward orbits with bounded step $x_n := (-n, 1)$ and $y_n := (-n, -1)$ converge to the Denjoy-Wolff point, but $d(x_n, y_n) \to +\infty$.

Point iii) of Theorem 5.4 actually holds also if η is indifferent, as will be shown in the next section.

6. Backward Denjoy-Wolff theorem

In this section we prove Theorem 1.6. The condition that backward orbit has bounded step is crucial, as the following example shows.

Example 6.1 (Backward orbits with unbounded step). Let $X = \mathbb{S}^1 \times (0, +\infty)$ with the Riemannian metric

$$g(\alpha, t) = \frac{(d\alpha)^2 + (dt)^2}{t^2},$$

and d the corresponding distance. The metric space (X, d) is proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic because is isometric to the punctured disk \mathbb{D}^* with the hyperbolic distance (for the hyperbolicity of \mathbb{D}^* see for example Lemma 5.4 in [29]) and its Gromov boundary is canonically homeomorphic to disjoint union between \mathbb{S}^1 and $+\infty$. Let $\vartheta \in [0, 2\pi) \setminus \pi \mathbb{Q}$ and let $R_{\vartheta} \colon \mathbb{S}^1 \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be the counterclockwise rotation by an angle ϑ . Then the map

$$f((\alpha, t)) = (R_{\vartheta}(\alpha), 2t)$$

is a non-expanding hyperbolic map (with Denjoy-Wolff point $+\infty$). Fix $x_0 := (\alpha, t) \in X$, then the sequence $x_n := (R_{n\vartheta}^{-1}(\alpha), 2^{-n}t)$ is a backward orbit with \mathbb{S}^1 as limit set.

We start describing the only backward orbits which are not escaping.

Proposition 6.2. Let X be a proper metric space and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map. If a backward orbit (x_n) is not escaping, then the map f is elliptic, and (x_n) is a relatively compact orbit of the form $(x_n) = (f|_{\omega_f}^{-n}(x_0))$.

Proof. Assume that the backward orbit (x_n) is not escaping. Then there exists a subsequence (x_{n_k}) converging to a point w_0 in X. Then we have that

$$d(x_0, f^{n_k}(w_0)) = d(f^{n_k}(x_{n_k}), f^{n_k}(w_0)) \le d(x_{n_k}, w_0) \to 0.$$

Hence f is elliptic and the point x_0 belongs to the limit set of the forward orbit of w_0 . Hence $x_0 \in \omega_f$. Similarly we obtain $x_n \in \omega_f$ for all $n \ge 1$. \square

The proof of Theorem 1.6 is split in the two following results.

Proposition 6.3. Let X be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding self-map. Let (x_n) be an escaping backward orbit with bounded step. Then the following are equivalent:

- (1) $b(x_n) > 0$;
- (2) (x_n) is a discrete quasigeodesic;
- (3) (x_n) converges to a BRFP η inside a geodesic region with vertex η ;
- (4) (x_n) converges to a BRFP η and

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} h_{a,p}(x_n) = -\infty, \quad \forall a \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta),$$

that is, (x_n) is eventually contained in every horosphere centered in a point of $\Phi^{-1}(\eta)$:

(5) (x_n) converges to a BRFP η and

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} \inf h_{a,p}(x_n) = -\infty, \quad \forall a \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta);$$

- (6) (x_n) converges to a repelling BRFP;
- (7) (x_n) converges to a repelling BRFP η and $b(x_n) = \log \Lambda_{\eta}$.

Proof. (1) \Rightarrow (2) Interpolate (x_n) with a curve $\gamma:[0,+\infty)\to X$ defined as

$$\gamma(t) = \gamma_{|t|}(t - \lfloor t \rfloor), \quad t > 0,$$

where $\gamma_n:[0,1]\to X$ is a curve from x_n to x_{n+1} with length equal to $d(x_n,x_{n+1})$. Since $b(x_n)=\inf_n\frac{\sigma_n(x_n)}{n}$, it follows that $\sigma_n\geq b(x_n)n$ for all n>0. Let $A\geq 1$ be such that $b(x_n)\geq A^{-1}$, and let $N\geq 1$. Then there exists $M_N\geq 0$ such that for all $m\geq M_N$ and for all $n=1,\ldots,N+1$ we have

$$d(x_m, x_{m+n}) \ge A^{-1}n.$$

We want to prove that for all $N \ge 1$ the curve $\gamma|_{[M_N, +\infty)}$ is a N-local $(A\sigma_1, 2A\sigma_1^2)$ -quasi-geodesic in the sense of [16, Definition 1.1] i.e. for all $M_N \le s \le t$ with $|t-s| \le N$ we have

$$\ell(\gamma|_{[s,t]}) \le A\sigma_1 d(\gamma(s), \gamma(t)) + 2A\sigma_1^2.$$

Indeed,

$$\ell(\gamma|_{[s,t]}) \leq \sum_{k=\lfloor s\rfloor}^{\lfloor t\rfloor} \ell(\gamma_k) = \sum_{k=\lfloor s\rfloor}^{\lfloor t\rfloor} d(x_k, x_{k+1}) \leq \sigma_1(\lfloor t\rfloor + 1 - \lfloor s\rfloor)$$

$$\leq A\sigma_1 d(x_{\lfloor s\rfloor}, x_{\lfloor t\rfloor + 1}) \leq A\sigma_1 d(\gamma(s), \gamma(t)) + 2A\sigma_1^2.$$

Now by [16, Theorem 1.4] there exist $\hat{A} \geq 1, \hat{B} \geq 0$ and $N = N(A, \sigma_1, \delta) \geq 1$ such that $\gamma|_{[M_N, +\infty)}$ is a (global) (\hat{A}, \hat{B}) -quasi-geodesic in the sense of [16], that is for all $M_N \leq s < t$

$$\ell(\gamma|_{[s,t]}) \le \hat{A}d(\gamma(s), \gamma(t)) + \hat{B}.$$

In particular, for all $n \geq M_N$ and $m \geq 1$ we have

$$d(x_0, x_1)m \le \sum_{k=n}^{n+m-1} d(x_k, x_{k+1}) = \sum_{k=n}^{n+m-1} \ell(\gamma|_{[k, k+1]}) = \ell(\gamma|_{[n, n+m]}) \le \hat{A}d(x_n, x_{n+m}) + \hat{B}$$

so

$$d(x_n, x_{n+m}) \ge \hat{A}^{-1} d(x_0, x_1) m - \hat{A}^{-1} \hat{B}.$$

Finally,

$$d(x_n, x_{n+m}) \le \sum_{k=n}^{n+m-1} d(x_k, x_{k+1}) \le \sigma_1 m$$

so $(x_n)_{n\geq M_N}$ is a discrete quasi-geodesic.

- $(2) \Rightarrow (3)$ The discrete quasi-geodesic (x_n) can be interpolated with a quasi-geodesic ray. Then the result follows from Gromov's shadowing lemma (Theorem 2.5).
 - $(3) \Rightarrow (4)$ Follows from Proposition 2.11 iii).
 - $(4) \Rightarrow (5)$ Trivial.
- $(5) \Rightarrow (6)$ by Proposition 5.3 the BRFP η cannot be attracting. Assume by contradiction that η is indifferent. Let $a \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta)$, and let (x_{n_k}) be a subsequence such that

$$\lim_{k \to +\infty} h_{a,p}(x_{n_k}) = -\infty.$$

Then by the δ -Julia Lemma 3.1 we have

$$h_{a,p}(x_0) \le h_{a,p}(x_{n_k}) + 4\delta \xrightarrow{n \to +\infty} -\infty,$$

which is a contradiction.

- $(6) \Rightarrow (7)$ Follows from Theorem 5.4 iii).
- $(7) \Rightarrow (1)$ Trivial. \square

Proposition 6.4. Let X be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space and let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. Let (x_n) be an escaping backward orbit with bounded step and assume that $b(x_n) = 0$. Then f is either weakly elliptic or parabolic. In the parabolic case, the orbit (x_n) converges to the indifferent Denjoy-Wolff point ζ of f, and

$$\liminf_{n \to +\infty} h_{a,p}(x_n) > -\infty, \quad \forall a \in \Phi^{-1}(\eta),$$

that is, there exists a horosphere centered in a point of $\Phi^{-1}(\zeta)$ which does not contain any point of (x_n) .

Proof. By Proposition 5.3 the limits points of (x_n) are indifferent. Then the map f cannot be hyperbolic. The map f cannot be strongly elliptic either, indeed from (3) of Proposition 4.16 all the BRFP are repelling. Hence f is either weakly elliptic or parabolic. If f is parabolic, then the backward orbit (x_n) has to converge to the Denjoy-Wolff point of f. The last statement follows from Proposition 6.3. \square

Corollary 6.5. Let X be a proper geodesic Gromov hyperbolic metric space. Let $f: X \to X$ be a non-expanding map. Let (x_n) be an escaping backward orbit with bounded step. Then the limit

$$c(x_n) := \lim_{n \to +\infty} \frac{d(x_0, x_n)}{n}$$

exists and equals the backward step rate $b(x_n)$.

Proof. Clearly for all $n \geq 0$

$$d(x_0, x_n) \le \sigma_n,$$

SO

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{d(x_0, x_n)}{n} \le b(x_n).$$

It follows that if $b(x_n) = 0$ the limit exists and is equal to 0. If instead $b(x_n) > 0$, then Theorem 6.3 (x_n) converges to a repelling point $\eta \in \partial_G X$ with stable dilation $\log \Lambda_{\eta} = b(x_n) > 0$. Let $0 < a < \log \Lambda_{\eta}$. Then there exists $m \ge 1$ such that

$$\frac{\log \lambda_{\eta,p}(f^m)}{m} > a.$$

It follows that there exists $N \geq 0$ such that for all $n \geq N$ we have

$$d(p, x_{m(n+1)}) - d(p, x_{mn}) \ge am.$$

Hence, for all $n, k \geq N$,

$$d(x_{mn}, x_{mk}) \ge am|n - k|,$$

which gives

$$\liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{d(x_0, x_{mn})}{n} \ge am.$$

Now for all $n \geq 0$ there exists $k \geq 0$ such that $mk \leq n < m(k+1)$, so

$$d(x_0, x_n) \ge d(x_0, x_{mk}) - d(x_{mk}, x_n) \ge d(x_0, x_{mk}) - (n - mk)\sigma_1 \ge d(x_0, x_{mk}) - m\sigma_1$$

which implies

$$\liminf_{n \to +\infty} \frac{d(x_0, x_n)}{n} \ge \liminf_{k \to +\infty} \left\lceil \frac{d(x_0, x_{mk})}{mk} - \frac{m\sigma_1}{mk} \right\rceil \ge a$$

for all $0 < a < \log \Lambda_n$, hence

$$\liminf_{n \to +\infty} \frac{d(x_0, x_n)}{n} \ge \log \Lambda_{\eta} = b(x_n). \quad \Box$$

We leave the following open question.

Question 6.6. Let (X,d) a Gromov hyperbolic metric space and let $f: X \to X$ be a weakly elliptic non-expanding map. Can there exist an escaping backward orbit with bounded step (x_n) not converging to a point of the Gromov boundary? Clearly such an orbit would satisfy $b(x_n) = 0$ and thus its limit set would be contained in the Gromov closure of the limit retract ω_f .

We conclude giving an example of a weakly elliptic non-expanding map with a backward orbit with bounded step converging to a point in the Gromov closure of the limit retract.

Example 6.7. Let $\mathbb{H}_u \subset \mathbb{C}$ be the upper half-plane endowed with the Poincaré distance. Let $f: \mathbb{H}_u \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}_u$ be defined by $f(x+iy) = [x-1]_+ - [-x-1]_+ + iy$ where $[\cdot]_+$ is the positive part. The map f is weakly elliptic non-expanding with limit retract the geodesic line between 0 and ∞ . The associated retraction is g(x+iy) = iy. Finally, the sequence $x_n = n + i$ is a backward orbit with bounded step converging to $+\infty$.

References

 M. Abate, Iteration Theory of Holomorphic Maps on Taut Manifolds, Mediterranean Press, Cosenza, 1989.

- [2] M. Abate, Horospheres and iterates of holomorphic maps, Math. Z. 198 (2) (1988) 225–238.
- [3] M. Abate, F. Bracci, Common boundary regular fixed points for holomorphic semigroups in strongly convex domains, Contemp. Math. 667 (2016) 1–14.
- [4] M. Abate, J. Raissy, Backward iteration in strongly convex domains, Adv. Math. 228 (5) (2011) 2837–2854.
- [5] M. Abate, J. Raissy, Backward iteration in strongly convex domains Errata Corrige, Adv. Math. 369 (2020) 1–9.
- [6] A. Altavilla, L. Arosio, L. Guerini, Canonical models on strongly convex domains via the squeezing function, J. Geom. Anal. 31 (5) (2021) 4661–4702.
- [7] L. Arosio, Canonical models for the forward and backward iteration of holomorphic maps, J. Geom. Anal. 27 (2) (2017) 1178–1210.
- [8] L. Arosio, M. Fiacchi, S. Gontard, L. Guerini, The horofunction boundary of a Gromov hyperbolic space, arXiv:2012.09848, 2020.
- [9] L. Arosio, L. Guerini, Backward orbits in the unit ball, Proc. Am. Math. Soc. 147 (9) (2019) 3947–3954.
- [10] Z.M. Balogh, M. Bonk, Gromov hyperbolicity and the Kobayashi metric on strictly pseudoconvex domains, Comment. Math. Helv. 75 (2000) 504–533.
- [11] A.F. Beardon, The dynamics of contractions, Ergod. Theory Dyn. Syst. 17 (6) (1997) 1257–1266.
- [12] E. Bedford, On the automorphism group of a Stein manifold, Math. Ann. 266 (1983) 215–227.
- [13] Y. Benoist, Convexes hyperboliques et fonctions quasisymétriques, Publ. Math. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. 7 (2003) 181–237.
- [14] F. Bracci, Fixed points of commuting holomorphic mappings other than the Wolff point, Trans. Am. Math. Soc. 355 (6) (2003) 2569–2584.
- [15] M. Bridson, A. Haefliger, Metric Spaces of Nonpositive Curvature, Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften (Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences), vol. 319, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1999.
- [16] M. Coornaert, T. Delzant, A. Papadopoulos, Géométrie et théorie des groupes, Lect. Notes Math. 1441 (1990).
- [17] A. Calka, On conditions under which isometries have bounded orbits, Colloq. Math. 48 (2) (1984) 219–227.
- [18] A. Denjoy, Sur l'itération des fonctions analytiques, C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris 182 (1926) 255–257.
- [19] M. Fiacchi, Gromov hyperbolicity of pseudoconvex finite type domains in C², Math. Ann. 382 (1) (2022) 37–68.
- [20] W.A. Kirk, B. Sims, Handbook of Metric Fixed Point Theory, Springer Science+Business Media, Dordrecht, 2001.
- [21] M. Hervé, Quelques propriétés des applications analytiques d'une boule à m dimensions dan ellemême, J. Math. Pures Appl. 9 (42) (1963) 117–147.
- [22] G. Julia, Mémoire sur l'itération des fonctions rationnelles, J. Math. Pures Appl. 1 (1918) 47–245.
- [23] A. Karlsson, Non-expanding maps and Busemann functions, Ergod. Theory Dyn. Syst. 21 (5) (2001) 1447–1457.
- [24] A. Karlsson, G. Noskov, The Hilbert metric and Gromov hyperbolicity, Enseign. Math. 48 (1–2) (2002) 73–89.
- [25] B. Lemmens, R. Nussbaum, Nonlinear Perron-Frobenius Theory, Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics, vol. 189, Cambridge University Press, 2012.
- [26] O. Ostapyuk, Backward iteration in the unit ball, Ill. J. Math. 55 (4) (2011) 1569–1602.
- [27] P. Poggi-Corradini, Canonical conjugations at fixed points other than the Denjoy-Wolff point, Ann. Acad. Sci. Fenn. Math. 25 (2) (2000) 487–499.
- [28] P. Poggi-Corradini, Backward iteration sequences with bounded hyperbolic steps for analytic selfmaps of the disk, Rev. Mat. Iberoam. 19 (2003) 943–970.
- [29] J.M. Rodríguez, E. Tourís, A new characterization of Gromov hyperbolicity for negatively curved surfaces, Publ. Mat. 50 (2) (2006) 249–278.
- [30] C. Webster, A. Winchester, Boundaries of hyperbolic metric spaces, Pac. J. Math. 221 (1) (2005) 147–158.
- [31] J. Wolff, Sur une généralisation d'un thèoréme de Schwarz, C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris 182 (1926) 918–920.
- [32] A. Zimmer, Gromov hyperbolicity and the Kobayashi metric on convex domains of finite type, Math. Ann. 365 (3–4) (2016) 1425–1498.